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Preface 

The Second World War is undoubtedly one of the most 
controversial episodes of Hungarian history. The war had a 
profound impact on every aspect of Hungary's development. Its 
long-term consequences are still being felt today, and are likely to 
be felt for generations to come. Future historians of Hungary will 
no doubt regard the war as a major turning point in that 
country's evolution. 

Mainly because of the war's momentous consequences, its 
discussion still invokes high emotions among Hungarians, 
scholars and laymen alike. Not surprisingly, opinions differ on 
virtually every aspect of Hungary's entry into, and role in the war. 
The divergence of views is only widened as a result of concerted 
and persistent efforts by certain politically-motivated groups to 
disseminate false or at least ideologically tinted interpretations 
regarding many incidents of Hungary's wartime history. Al-
though nearly four decades have passed since the war's conclusion, 
historians seeking the truth still have to grapple with polemics, 
deeply felt prejudices, and continued efforts by some to obstruct 
Clio's progress. 

Undaunted by these obstacles, a few historians continue to 
search and analyze Hungary's wartime evolution. Over the past 
few years, our journal has collected samples of their works and we 
have decided to fill the 1983 issues with these. We have divided 
them into two groups. The first deal almost exclusively with the 
origins of Hungary's involvement in the war; the second, mainly 
with the themes of opposition to the German war effort and the 
search for ways and means of dissociating Hungary from it. A 
few papers, also touching on Hungary's wartime history but not 
dealing directly with the themes mentioned above, will be printed 
in the 1984 regular issues of our journal. Occasional references to 
these papers will be made in the introduction and the footnotes to 
this volume. 

While nearly all aspects of Hungary's history on the eve of and 
during World War II are controversial, the themes featured in 
this volume are especially so. In fact, some of them are virtually 
taboo in Hungary, while others have similar status in certain 



Hungarian emigre circles. Our aim in presenting studies dealing 
with such themes is not to exacerbate the existing historical 
acrimony, but to promote a knowledge and understanding of 
some of the least-known and least-understood aspects of 
Hungary's history. We do not wish to promote or endorse a 
certain interpretation, or a set of interpretations. In fact, our 
readers will notice that the authors of this volume themselves do 
not agree on certain issues. As always in the case of our 
journal —or any other genuine scholarly periodical in the 
West—the authors' opinions are strictly their own, and are not 
necessarily shared by anyone else associated with us. 

The continued publication of our journal, and the production 
of special volumes such as this one, is made possible only through 
the support and dedicated work of a number of institutions and 
individuals. For a few years now, the University of Toronto has, 
through its Hungarian studies programme, supported the Review 
by providing help, editorial facilities, and even the occasional 
subsidy. Various facilities available at the Royal Military College 
of Canada were used by the undersigned in the editing process. 
The National Archives of the United States, in response to our 
requests made many years ago, released a collection of pictures to 
us concerning the Kassa bombing. A team of authors patiently 
cooperated in the editing process. Some of them waited for the 
publication of their papers for a period that was longer than is 
the case with many other periodicals. Many scholars, too 
numerous to mention, helped in the revising of the manuscripts 
in their capacity as readers. 

N.F.D. 
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Part I 
The Road to War 

Introduction 

National calamities of vast proportions are not unusual in 
Hungary's history. The Tatar conquest, the Turkish wars, the 
struggles against the Hapsburgs had all caused innumerable 
casualties and large-scale devastation. Both in terms of its 
immediate impact and long-term consequences, the Second 
World War was still another of these great calamities for 
Hungary. Military losses were huge. In January and February of 
1943 for example, over 100,000 Hungarian servicemen were 
lost —killed, missing or captured —when the Second Hungarian 
Army was destroyed in the massive Soviet breakthrough on the 
Don River.1 Hungary's civilian casualties, incurred mainly 
during the final phases of the war, are estimated to have been just 
as severe while about half a million people —mainly Jews — 
perished in German concentration camps.2 A similar number of 
people were lost by Hungary as a result of the exodus of refugees 
that took place at the end of the war. 

Physical destruction was also very severe. Allied bombers and 
Russian artillery left many of Hungary's cities in ruins. As they 
retreated, the Germans stripped the country of resources and 
equipment —including some 500 factories—and destroyed what 
could not be removed: bridges, power stations and whatever else 
could be of use to the enemy. War damage and German 
removals are said to have amounted to 40 percent of Hungary's 
national wealth at its 1944 level. 3 

As if these losses were not enough, the country continued to 
suffer as a result of Soviet occupation. The initial looting by the 
rank-and-file was followed by the organized confiscation of 
Hungary's wealth and resources by the occupying military 
authorities. A large part of what was left of the country's industry 
was put under Soviet military management and was forced to 
produce mainly for the occupying power. Additional wealth was 
extracted from the country under the label of reparation 



payments owed to the Soviet Union, Czechoslovakia and 
Yugoslavia. Not surprisingly, Hungary's economy soon reached a 
state of near-total collapse: by the end of 1945 the rate of infla-
tion amounted to 15 percent per hour. 

One of the most obvious long-term consequences of the war for 
Hungary had been the re-establishment of the territorial 
arrangement in East Central Europe which had been proclaimed 
by the Treaty of Trianon of 1920. This meant that the lands that 
had been returned to Hungary between 1938 and 1941 were once 
again assigned to the country's neighbours. Millions of 
Hungarians were placed under foreign rule again, rule inspired 
in some cases by a heightened spirit of revenge. Czechoslovakia, 
in particular, embarked on a campaign of repression against her 
Hungarian citizens.5 What happened to that country's Magyar 
residents in the wake of the war was just an indication of the fate 
that could await unprotected minorities in East Central Europe 
in the postwar era.6 

The most important consequence of World War II for 
Hungary was the transformation of the country into a client state 
of Soviet Russia. This was a fundamental geopolitical change. 
Having been part of the eastern protective frontier of Western 
Europe for centuries, Hungary became part of the western 
defensive perimeter of the new colossus of the East. This strategic 
transformation was accompanied by equally dramatic changes in 
the country's internal affairs. In forging a "socialist society" in 
Hungary, the Soviet Union, through its Hungarian communist 
allies, systematically destroyed many centuries-old institutions 
and replaced them with ones that had few if any roots in 
Hungarian history. The Churches, the press, the universities, the 
professions, etc., were subjected to strict state control. At the 
same time, established Hungarian traditions such as a multi-
party system and a vibrant intellectual life were stifled under the 
forcibly imposed straightjacket of Marxist-Leninist dogma. More 
important still, for many years persistent efforts were made to 
isolate Hungary from Western ideas and influences and thereby 
to severe her centuries-old links with Central and Western 
Europe. 

Naturally, this view of the Second World War's impact on 
Hungary is not shared in its entirety in communist countries. 
There, Hungary's socialist transformation is proclaimed to have 
been a beneficial development. Accordingly, the Soviet 



occupation in 1945 is portrayed as a "liberation" rather than still 
another of those national calamities that befell Hungary from 
time to time in her long and troubled history. That the war itself 
was a great tragedy for the Hungarian nation, is of course 
commonly accepted by communist commentators and historians 
as well. 

The responsibility of the Hungarian people, and especially, of 
Hungary's leaders, in bringing about their country's participation 
in World War II, this most tragic episode of modern history, has 
attracted the attention of many historians inside and outside of 
the frontiers of Hungary. It is generally admitted that 
throughout the years leading to Hungary's entry into the 
war —and even after it—two sets of factors existed which 
determined Hungary's involvement — or continued participation 
— in the conflict. One set of factors were beyond the power of 
anyone in Hungary to influence, while the other consisted of 
those that the Hungarian nation, or at least its leadership, should 
have been able to control. Where historians disagree is in 
determining which factor belonged to which of these two basic 
categories. To put it another way, some historians feel that 
Hungary and her leaders could do very little to influence the 
circumstances that led to the country's tragedy while others 
believe that a part of Hungarian society, in particular the 
political and military elite, was, through acts of omission or 
commission, primarily responsible for the fate that befell the 
nation. 8 

The factors that are commonly considered to have caused, or 
at least contributed to, Hungary's involvement in World War II 
can be characterized as being either primarily external in nature, 
or predominantly internal. Into the former category belong such 
historical circumstances as the international organization of East 
Central Europe at the time: the division of this region into hardly 
viable, small nation states. Other such factors were the existence 
of international rivalries, massive irredentas, economic underde-
velopment, in this zone of tension wedged between Germany and 
Russia. Many of these problems have been ascribed to the 
inadequacy of the order that had been devised for East Central 
Europe by the peacemakers after World War I, but it is evident 
that some serious problems would have existed in this region even 
if a wiser and more just peace settlement had been imposed in 
1919-1920. 



Among the "internal" factors making for Hungary's involve-
ment in the war the first that has to be mentioned is probably the 
universal resentment felt by Hungarians for the post-World War 
I peace settlement. This feeling united Hungarians in a way they 
had never been united before, at least not for a long period of 
time in their history. The political atmosphere and realities this 
sentiment created in Hungary were probably the most potent 
factors shaping the country's foreign policies in the period under 
consideration in this volume. But revisionism, as the politics of 
seeking a change in the peace settlement was known in Hungary, 
need not have led to an outright military alliance with Germany; 
thus it is revisionism by other than peaceful means that can be 
more appropriately labelled as a factor making for involvement 
in the war. Other internal factors were divisions within Hun-
garian society, often precisely over this question of peaceful 
vs. non-peaceful revision. One of the most important of these 
divisions was the rift between Hungary's military and civilian 
leadership. 

The milestones of Hungary's descent to the status of a Nazi 
German satellite are familiar to most students of Hungarian 
history. Some of them are discussed in fair amount of detail by 
the authors in this volume. Nevertheless, it may be useful to 
review them briefly. It can be argued that the process really 
began in 1938. This is not to dismiss the numerous 
factors —international, economic and ideological —which made 
for Hungarian-German collaboration before that year but there 
was no hard evidence until then that Hungary could be made a 
tool of German ambitions. In this respect Hitler's occupation of 
Austria was an ominous development. It made Hungary 
contiguous with the Third Reich. In the realm of international 
relations, it proved the supremacy of German influence in 
Central Europe. Italy, which had opposed Anschluss in the past, 
abdicated its position as a major power in the region. Internally 
the Austrian Anschluss strengthened those elements of Hungar-
ian society which favoured closer cooperation with Germany: the 
increasingly radicalized ethnic German community, and the 
pro-Nazi parties within Hungary's body politic. 

An even more important development in 1938 was the Munich 
crisis. This was one of those events in diplomatic history in which 
there were far fewer winners than losers, one which disappointed 
almost everyone, excepting those misguided people who really 



believed that the agreement assured "peace in our time." It is 
perhaps a little known fact that the man who was probably most 
disappointed by the settlement was Hitler himself. The records 
of German-Hungarian discussions at the time strongly suggest 
that Hitler's real aim was not a negotiated settlement, 9 but a 
limited, victorious war which would disprove and therefore 
silence those in his entourage who kept cautioning him about 
probable great-power intervention on behalf of the small 
countries of East Central Europe. A "diplomatic solution" of the 
Sudeten issue deprived Hitler of a good excuse to attack 
Czechoslovakia. Of course, he made the best of his " tr iumph" 
over the British, French and the Czechs, and further consolidated 
the Reich's diplomatic ascendancy in Central Europe. 

The country that lost most at Munich —aside from Czechoslo-
vakia—was Hungary. Only a few months earlier that country 
stood on a proud plateau of its interwar diplomatic history. It 
had reached an agreement, the so-called Bled accords, with its 
Little Entente neighbours. At the same time it was being offered 
a military alliance by the Third Reich, the region's only great 
power. But the German offer was rejected and within several 
weeks Hungary's international position took a dramatic turn for 
the worse. In the Munich agreement, Germany's and even 
Poland's claims against Czechoslovakia were satisfied, but not 
Hungary's. This was a bitter pill to swallow for the country that 
probably had the most justified claims against Czechoslovakia. 
In the end, Hungary's case was considered, and some territory 
was returned to her through the First Vienna Award, but it was 
amply evident that all this was partly a handout from Hitler, a 
favour granted by a great power to a small one. Later it became 
increasingly obvious —as Dr. Wagner points out in his paper — 
that Hungary's continued enjoyment of that favour was 
conditional on good behaviour. The German leaders would 
never forget—and would f rom time to time remind the 
Hungarians—that when Germany had wanted Hungary's milit-
ary cooperation, it was not offered. It is not an exaggeration to 
conclude that Munich marked the beginning of the end of a truly 
independent Hungarian foreign policy, one which had been 
promulgated to a large extent on the mistaken premise that the 
Western democracies, especially Britain, could and would exert 
an influence in the affairs of East Central Europe. It is not 
surprising that in the wake of Munich, Kalman Kanya, the 



architect of this independent foreign policy, had to leave 
office.10 

Despite the setbacks Hungarian diplomacy suffered in the fall 
of 1938, throughout 1939 a semblance of independence was 
maintained by Hungary —so much so that when in March of that 
year Hungarian forces re-occupied Subcarpathia, the impression 
was maintained in Budapest that the move was made on 
Hungary's initiative in disregard of Hitler's wishes. In reality, the 
occupation was secretly though reluctantly consented to by the 
Germans and constituted still another of those handouts by the 
Germans for which Hungary's leaders were expected to be 
eternally grateful. 

It was through this process of peacemeal and on the whole 
peaceful revision that Hungary, slowly and almost impercepta-
bly, drifted into the Axis orbit. The next milestone along this 
road —as Dr. Balogh explains in her study —was the crisis that 
culminated in the Second Vienna Award and the most damaging 
one, was Hungary's involvement in the Yugoslav campaign. That 
crisis, also linked to the issue of territorial revision, cost the 
country much of its reputation as well a Prime Minister Pal 
Teleki's life —through suicide. It also set the stage for the final 
and irrevocable involvement in the war less than three months 
later. 

It might be asked at this point whether it would have been 
possible for Hungary's statesmen to halt this process of 
increasingly closer association with Germany. The answer to this 
question probably has to be negative. First of all, few people at 
the time thought that this friendship would lead to serious and 
undesirable consequences, including the loss of the country's 
independence. Secondly, the success of the policy of treaty 
revision was predicated on German support and treaty revision 
could not be abandoned. As Professor Vardy points out in his 
paper, the desire for reunion with Hungarians beyond the 
borders of Trianon Hungary was a national obsession in interwar 
Hungarian society. It would be safe to say that no Hungarian 
government that failed to espouse revisionism had a chance to 
survive. Each and every Hungarian leader was expected to seek a 
remedy for the country's tragedy: a peace settlement which had 
left the nation "mortally wounded." Few in the country could 
imagine that what appeared to be the only cure for this state of 
affairs —revision in collaboration with Germany —could turn out 



to be worse than the disease. Moreover, before the days of 
impending German domination of East Central Europe, 
Hungary's governments had sought to foster revisionist senti-
ments in their country. When the German danger became acute, 
revisionism became dangerous, but it could not be stopped as 
national public opinion could not be turned around. In a sense 
then, on the eve of war, the Horthy regime became the victim of 
its own propaganda. In this sense, the tragedy of Hungary's 
interwar leadership was of its own making. 

Although by June of 1941 the process of Hungary's transforma-
tion into a German client state was well advanced, especially in 
matters pertaining to international relations, the abandonment 
of the last pretence of neutrality did not come about easily. As 
some of the authors point out in this volume, Hungary's leaders 
entered the war reluctantly, and only in the midst of great tension 
and confusion. Even after the start of the German-Russian war, 
they tried to prolong their country's neutrality but abandoned 
their efforts as a result of a series of extraordinary developments, 
culminating in an air-raid against targets in north-eastern 
Hungary, not very far from the Soviet border. 

This raid, particularly the bombing of the city of Kassa 
(Kosice), constitutes the immediate cause — or excuse as some 
historians would say — of Hungary's final involvement in the war. 
Although a largely unexplained event which is still the object of 
controversy particularly in the West, there are a few facts that 
can be told about it with some degree of certainty. The attacks 
took place in broad daylight, in the early afternoon of the 26th of 
June, 1941. Near the town of Raho, right on the Russian border, 
a passenger train was attacked. Some sources talk of an attack on 
Munkacs, a larger town at some distance from the frontier. 
Substantial damage was done only in the provincial centre of 
Kassa, about one hundred kilometers further west, very near the 
Slovak border of 1941. In fact Kassa had been one of the cities 
returned to Hungary by the Vienna Award of 1938. There, some 
thirty bombs were dropped, causing loss of life and considerable 
destruction. The planes, according to the vast majority of 
reports, were twin-engined monoplanes, and they had ap-
proached the city from the southeast and departed in the same 
direction. Reports on their markings are contradictory. The 
bombs they dropped were 100 kilo bombs. An unexploded bomb 
was dug out and photographed. The pictures show a bomb with 



Russian inscriptions. The raids were reported to military 
headquarters in Budapest as unprovoked Russian attacks, and 
the Hungarian government decided to declare the existence of a 
state of war between Hungary and the Soviet Union as a result. 
That decision constituted the last milestone on the road that led 
to Hungary's involvement in the Second World War. 

Two papers in this special volume of HSR examine the long 
term origins of Hungary's involvement in the war. Two others 
deal with the background of the incident that was the immediate 
cause, while the last study is devoted to the events of June 26, 
1941 alone, as well as the historiographical mysteries that 
surround it. The question of revisionism as a national 
phenomenon in interwar Hungary is examined in the first of the 
papers dealing with the long-term origins of Hungary's 
involvement in the war. In his study, Professor Vardy surveys the 
birth and evolution of the "Trianon syndrome" in Hungarian 
society. He analyzes the impact that the dismemberment of the 
country by the peacemakers had on the national psyche, and 
particularly on a very influential intellectual, historian Gyula 
Szekfu. Vardy points out that the lesson Szekfu and many of his 
followers drew from the First World War and its troubled 
aftermath was that Hungary's tragedy came at the moment she 
became dissociated f rom Germanic Central Europe. The 
implications of such teachings were momentous. There can be 
little doubt that many of Szekfu's readers concluded that 
Hungary's tragedy could be reversed only if she regained her 
historic association with the German world. 

While Professor Vardy examines the impact of an act of 
international politics on national attitudes and consciousness, Dr. 
Balogh describes how the latter eventually expressed themselves 
in the conduct of Hungary's foreign relations. Peaceful revision, 
she points out, became possible only when the post-World War I 
order began disintegrating in East Central Europe. Even then, it 
was a very difficult proposition, as Hungary's leaders had to 
exploit opportunities created by the German assault on the 
Versailles system without bringing disaster upon their country, 
such as involvement in war, the impairment of national 
independence, or the loss of the goodwill of the great powers. For 
some time, and to some extent, the Hungarian leadership was 
successful in this difficult undertaking, but then its luck ran out. 
Dr. Balogh argues that by 1940 the Hungarian policies of 



peaceful revision had become counterproductive. In particular, 
the diplomatic manoeuverings that led to the Second Vienna 
Award alienated great power opinion and accelerated the process 
of Hungary's satellitization. I1 

Dr. Balogh's paper on diplomatic history is followed by one 
touching on the subject of civil-military relations in the same 
period. While Dr. Balogh explored the contribution made by 
Hungary's diplomats to their country's drift toward war, 
Professor Sakmyster examines the similar efforts of some soldiers. 
He does this with special reference to the final act of this drama, 
the Kassa bombing and the declaration of war on the U.S.S.R. 
His paper then, is both a study of the long-term origins of 
Hungary's entry into the war, and an examination of the 
historical roots of the immediate cause of involvement. The story 
he tells differs from the one related by Dr. Balogh. Hungary's 
diplomats allowed their country to drift towards disaster to a 
degree —perhaps a large degree —unwittingly, while the soldiers 
Dr. Sakmyster talks about deliberately sought their country's 
entry into the war on Germany's side. His argument is that the 
Kassa bombing was probably a plot hatched by two or perhaps 
more Hungarian officers stationed in Berlin, and carried out by 
the German secret service (the Abivehr). All this seems to have 
been done behind the backs of these men's military superiors, and 
certainly without the knowledge of Hungary's civilian leaders. 

A very different explanation is given about the Kassa 
bombing's historical origins by Dr. Wagner. He also believes that 
the incident was the consequence of a conspiracy, but he argues 
that it was prepared and carried out entirely by the Germans, 
probably in retaliation for the reluctance Hungary's civilian 
leaders had shown in the past when Germany had asked favours 
of them, especially proofs of solidarity with German military 
ventures. At the end of his paper Dr. Wagner reveals 
information he had obtained during and after the war (much of 
it while he had served in Hungary's diplomatic service) 
suggesting that the Kassa raid had been carried out by German 
agents operating from Slovakia. 

The last paper deals with the Kassa incident itself, as well as 
the theories that have been advanced about it since 1941. Unlike 
the studies by Drs. Sakmyster and Wagner, it argues that there 
are reasons for doubting the conspiracy hypothesis. It also puts 
forth a possible explanation why the belief that the bombing had 



been a plot gained almost universal currency among Hungarians 
both in emigration and in Hungary. The Kassa raid may or may 
not have been the result of a plot, the paper concludes, but there 
certainly seem to have been plots to make us believe that it was. 

Differences among the five studies in this volume are obvious. 
They are written from different perspectives, with different 
emphases, and often with widely differing underlying assump-
tions. The latter is especially evident in the three papers touching 
on the immediate origins of Hungary's involvement in the war. 
Their authors, while not claiming to know all the mysteries of the 
Kassa raid, incline toward endorsing three very different 
explanations. Despite these differences, a common theme does 
appear to run throuh all five of these studies. They all describe 
an aspect or part of a great human tragedy. Professor Vardy 
explains how a great national calamity — the Treaty of Trianon — 
generated something akin to a collective political neurosis in 
Hungary. Dr. Balogh describes how the country's leaders, 
afflicted with an obsession about treaty revision, drifted closer 
and closer to the German orbit despite their beliefs in national 
honour and independence. Professor Sakmyster cites the 
examples of officers who, in their zeal to "right the wrongs of 
history," conspired to drag their country into the war in disregard 
of the wishes of both government and people. And Dr. Wagner's 
paper points out that the Germans possessed ample means of 
forcing Hungary to cooperate with them whether she wanted to 
do so or not. 12 In a sense, all these papers describe the 
desperate and, in the end futile quest of a nation for 
self-determination and justice in a world dominated by forces 
beyond the power of any small country to influence. 

N.F. Dreisziger 
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The Impact of Trianon upon Hungary 
and the Hungarian Mind: 

The Nature of Interwar 
Hungarian Irredentism 

Steven B. Vardy 

Developments in interwar Hungary were determined above all by 
the peace treaty signed in the Grand Palace of Versailles on June 
4, 1920. The terms of this treaty were so harsh and punitive that 
one looks in vain for parallels in modern European history. On 
the basis of this treaty Hungary lost 71.4% of her territory and 
63.6% of her population. Of the four beneficiary states 
Rumania alone received a larger share (39,800 square miles) of 
the country's former territory than that which was left to 
Hungary (35,900 square miles). While some of this loss could be 
justified on the basis of ethnic-linguistic considerations, this was 
not true about a sizable portion of the lost territories. As a matter 
of fact, historic Hungary's dismemberment also entailed the 
transfer of large Magyar-inhabited territories, along with close to 
3.5 million ethnic Hungarians —fully one-third of the nation—to 
the new successor states. All this was done in the name of the very 
same principle—the principle of national self-determination — 
for which historic Hungary was torn apart. It should also be 
added that, with the exception of a small territory around Sopron 
in Western Hungary, the Hungarian demand for a plebiscite in 
the detached territories was rejected, and in this manner the 
principle of self-determination was once again violated. 
Moreover, the result of this rather arbitrarily and punitively 
applied principle was the creation of several new or enlarged 
states whose ethnic composition was hardly less mixed than that 
of Hungary prior to 1918. Thus, even if we count the Czechs and 
the Slovaks as one nation (which we can hardly do), 
Czechoslovakia had 34.7% minorities, while Poland had 30.4%, 
Rumania 25%, and Yugoslavia had no majority nationality at 
all. One can hardly question that in those days the principle of 



national self-determination had to be accomodated somehow. 
While the Treaty of Trianon was an accomodation of that 
principle, it was also a violation of it.1 It is in this light that one 
has to view the Hungarian reaction to this peace treaty. 

The signing of the peace treaty was preceded in Hungary by 
the trauma of a lost war, two revolutions (a liberal-socialist and a 
communist), as well as a counterrevolution which, while restoring 
much of the old social and political system, was unable to save the 
country's territorial integrity (and not even many of its 
Magyar-inhabited territories). The regime that followed these 
upheavals was headed by Admiral Miklos Horthy (1868-1957), 
the last commander of the Austro-Hungarian fleet. The regime's 
orientation was determined almost exclusively by the psychologi-
cal shock of Trianon and by the overriding desire to undo that 
treaty, whose terms were unacceptable to all Hungarians 
regardless of social background or ideological orientation. As a 
matter of fact, the shock of Trianon was so pervasive and so 
keenly felt that the syndrome it produced can only be compared 
to a malignant national disease. 

The nature and magnitude of Trianon's psychological shock 
upon the contemporary Hungarian mind was perhaps best 
expressed by Gyula Szekfu (1883-1955), the "father" of the 
Hungarian version of the so-called Geistesgeschichte School of 
history and a dominant figure of interwar Hungarian historiogra-
phy. 

Szekfu gave vent to his feelings in the agonizing introduction to 
his first post-Trianon work, Harom nemzedek. Egy hanyatlo kor 
tortenete (Three generations. The history of a declining age) 
(1920), in which he summarized his views on the causes of his 
nation's decline and fall. Szekfu wrote: 

This book is my personal experience. In the midst of 
those trying events into which the catastrophe of 
October 1918 (the collapse of Austria-Hungary) had 
thrust us ..., I felt. . . that I would never be able to 
recover my strength and my will to work until having 
taken account of the (causes of that) decline that had 
led us to this disaster. I simply had to face up to the 
forces that have dragged my nation out of a stream of 
healthy evolution. Thus did I come to write this book, 
and.. . thus did I redeem my soul. 2 

The writing of Harom nemzedek constituted a spiritual 



catharsis through which Szekfu was able to release some of the 
psychological pressures that had accumulated within him. Not 
every Hungarian was able to follow this path and not every 
Hungarian intellectual was capable of producing a work of such 
proportions and significance. Yet, virtually every noted 
historian, sociologist and political thinker has written his own 
"Trianon book" or at least a "Trianon pamphlet ." This holds 
true even for such left-leaning cosmopolitan thinkers as Oscar 
Jaszi (1875-1957), associated with the progressive HuszacLik 
Szazad (Twentieth Century), and the literary critic and publicist 
Hugo Ignotus (1869-1949) of the equally progressive Nyugat (The 
West). 3 

The Trianon shock thus became a lasting national malady that 
ever since 1918-1920 has ravaged the minds and hearts of most 
Hungarians, notwithstanding the fact that during the past 
three-and-a-half decades the open discussion or teaching of the 
nature and impact of this treaty has been a taboo in Hungary. 4 

That this was and is the case is best demonstrated by the recent 
rumblings in certain Hungarian intellectual circles where, for the 
first time in many years, a few people dare to talk and write about 
Trianon and the psychological dislocations it has caused. We 
may add that this new daring is partially the result of these 
intellectuals' growing concern for the Hungarian minorities 
beyond Hungary's Trianon frontiers, whose plight is becoming 
better known and less tolerable even to the largely depoliticized 
and denationalized average Hungarian. 

An example of this growing concern and daring can be found 
in historian Peter Hanak's article in the July 25, 1981 issue of the 
influential Elet es Irodalom (Life and Literature). Entitled 
"Relative National Consciousness," this essay deals, at least in 
part, with the nature and development of the aforementioned 
Trianon syndrome in the period since World War II. Hanak 
writes: 

We have been unable to digest Trianon consciously 
until our very own days. (After 1945) the whole 
complex problem of Trianon was placed on this list of 
those taboos that touched the path of nationalism. 
True, we did mention occasionally that the Treaty of 
Trianon was an unjust and an imperialistic peace. But 
we also added immediately that interwar revisionism 
was conceived in the nuptial bed of nationalism. 
Moreover, even though each of these assertions were 



true individually, and each contained valid value 
judgments, neither f rom a logical, nor from a 
psychological or consciousness point of view were we 
able to resolve the contradictions between them. This 
is all the more lamentable as without examining the 
lasting shock impact of Trianon, we can neither 
approach, nor hope to understand the Hungarian 
Weltanschauung and the Hungarian national con-
sciousness in the twentieth century. 5 

Having pointed to the problem caused by the Hungarian 
nation's lack of freedom to talk about this great national malady, 
Hanak continues by giving us a most penetrating and discerning 
assessment of the nature of the impact of the Trianon-shock upon 
the Hungarian psyche: 

Our collapse in the war and (the terms of the Treaty 
of) Tr ianon have found the nation unprepared. 
Everything that up to that point used to be absolute, 
concrete and unambiguous was suddenly shattered. 
The unity of our country and of our nation vanished, 
and so did all our fictitious conceptualizations, as well 
as all historical and geographical realities...The 
trauma of defeat was so terribly deep, and it shook the 
nation's life-foundations to such a degree that for years 
and even for decades we could hardly expect 
anyone...to come up with an objective assessment (of 
this whole affair). After all, (Trianon meant) not only 
the dismemberment of a nation, but also the sudden 
relativization of such formerly absolute concepts as the 
nation and national destiny...One can hardly be 
amazed, therefore, that the initial reaction was (an 
intense desire) to revise the whole peace system... 
Trianon had in fact set a double trap for the 
Hungarian nation. On the one hand, it conscribed all 
elemental patriotism, all inclination to reconstruct 
one's nation, all justified emotions of grief into the 
service of . . . the counterrevolutionary regime; on the 
other hand, its f lagrant injustices beclouded its 
righteous aspects, namely those of its features that 
were the unavoidable consequences of national de-
velopments in Central and Southeastern Europe. As 
such (Trianon) prevented us from recognizing the 
relativity of our place and role in the world, and the 
necessity of establishing good relations with the 
Danubian peoples...Thus, the Trianon trap had a 
tighter grip of the majority of our nation than did the 
dualistic system (that preceded it). The most 



grotesque aspect of this tragic trap was that thereafter 
(Hungarian) national consciousness found itself bound 
not to a living, but to a non-existing, to a vanished 
absolute. 6 

If—as is evident from Hanak's essay —Trianon produced a 
trauma that is still haunting most Hungarians after six decades of 
history and three and a half decades of enforced silence, how 
much more was this true in the years following the implementa-
tion of this punitive treaty? Whether we like it or not, or admit it 
or not, Trianon had in fact determined almost everything in 
interwar Hungary and this was true notwithstanding the fact that 
some elements of the country's political and social leadership 
were not only "sufferers," but also unwitting "beneficiaries" of 
the Trianon disease. This basically means that those who were 
opponents of the country's socio-economic transformation and 
modernization were able to blame Trianon for all of the nation's 
problems, as well as to use these problems as pretexts for 
hindering the necessary reforms. The latter, however, were 
much fewer in number than claimed by the regime's critics and 
detractors. The Trianon disease was and —to a large degree —is 
a national malady that engulfed and still engulfs much of the 
nation. Thus one did not really have to use artificial means to 
make it into the number one cause of the nation's problems 
during the interwar period. But before turning to a more 
detailed analysis of some aspects of its impact upon the 
Hungarian mind during those years, let us briefly summarize the 
history of that age. 

The Horthy Regime 

The political system and regime represented by Admiral 
Horthy has been referred to during the last three and a half 
decades by a number of derogatory expressions. 7 Thus, it has 
been called the period of "Horthy Fascism," "Horthy 
dictatorship," as well as the age of the "counterrevolutionary 
regime"—the latter being basically a self-selected term. While 
rejecting the first two as basically untrue, and accepting the latter 
only with certain qualifications (i.e. for the early phase of the 
Horthy regime), I prefer to call interwar Hungary's political 
system "conservative nationalist," 8 and many of its social and 
cultural manifestations as "neo-Baroque." (The latter term, by 



the way, was first used by historian Szekfu, who was also one of 
the most influential ideologists of that period.) 9 Tha t the 
Horthy regime was conservative and nationalistic can hardly be 
questioned. But in addition to these two features it was also 
characterized by rabid anti-communism a powerful and polar-
ized class structure the social and political pre-eminence of the 
gentry and aristocracy a virtual caste position of the military 
officer corps an unusual emphasis upon one's descent and 
inherited or acquired titles extreme respect for authority a kind 
of traditional anti-Semitism (which in its main course had 
nothing to do with the racist anti-Semitism of the Nazis and their 
Hungarian collaborators) and most importantly, a lack of 
adequate social consciousness or concern for the country's 
impoverished rural and urban workers. Simultaneously, 
however, the Horthy regime was also characterized by a 
functioning parliamentarism, by a somewhat narrowly based, 
though hardly nominal multi-party system, and by a legal system 
that stood for "law and order" and which on the whole was just 
and fair. 

Hungary's regent, Admiral Horthy, whose name became 
almost synonymous with the period between the two world wars, 
was basically a conservative and traditionalist both by upbringing 
and temperament. He was strongly attached to the well-tried 
values of the old regime and suspicious of all new experimenta-
tions that might result in social dislocations, disorders and 
insubordinations that seemed to characterize the twentieth 
century. 

Although a convinced conservative, Horthy was neither a 
dictator nor a tyrant. As a matter of fact, he was generally 
scrupulous in observing the terms of Hungary's undoubtedly 
dated constitutional system. His ideals coincided with the social 
and political values of the age of Emperor Francis Joseph. For 
this reason, he detested radicalism and revolution in any 
form —be it from the left or from the right. In his view, these 
radical movements were all bent on destroying that harmonious 
"neo-Baroque" social order he so dearly loved. Horthy's visible 
conservatism, however, did not necessarily make him an 
opponent of the much needed social and economic reforms. But 
because he detested mass movements, he was both suspicious of 
and extremely cautious about such reforms. Nor was he able to 
conceive of reform in any other way, except gradually and within 



certain legal and social limitations. As a result, by the 1930s he 
was rapidly being left behind by all of the major reform 
movements, be they on the left, on the right, or somewhere in the 
middle, such as was the case of the so-called Populist Movement 
of that period. 

For twenty-four years after 1920, Horthy reigned undisturbed 
and unchallenged as Hungary's regent and supreme military 
commander. He had the right to convene and dissolve the 
parliament, to appoint and dismiss the prime minister, as well as 
to return undesirable bills to the parliament. After 1937 his 
powers as regent were further increased, and thereafter he could 
not even be called to account by that elected body. Horthy, 
however, never transgressed his powers, and in most instances he 
even refrained from using them to their fullest extent. He tried to 
play the role of a benevolent constitutional monarch, and partly 
for this reason he did enjoy a considerable degree of genuine 
popularity. It was his prestige and popularity that saved 
Hungary from going too far to the radical right before World 
War II, and some of his moderating influence was felt even after 
Hungary's German occupation on March 19, 1944. 

Like Regent Horthy himself, Hungary's political system was 
also basically conservative. The right to vote was limited and 
circumscribed by age, sex, property, educational and other 
qualifications (e.g. open voting in the countryside), which 
generally kept the number of the voters well below 50 percent of 
the country's adult population (i.e. between 26.6 percent and 
33.8 percent of the total population). 10 Despite this, there were 
in fact regular elections throughout the period, and these were 
held with the participation of several political parties that 
represented various shades of political opinions from the extreme 
right to as far left as the Social Democrats. Many of these parties 
were small, ephemeral and usually bound to specific 
"charismatic" or not-so-charismatic leaders. Those on the 
conservative right generally called themselves " Christian," 
"National," or both, while those in the middle or on the left 
usually referred to themselves as "Liberal," "Democratic," or 
"Socialist." Most of these parties went through various mergers, 
splits, and re-mergers as dictated by their ideological convictions 
and goals, or by the personal or national aspirations of their 
leaders. 

In the early 1920s, the two most prominent of these parties 



were the conservative nationalist Christian National Unity Party 
and the peasant-oriented Smallholders' Party, which together 
constituted the so-called "Christian Bloc." On February 23, 
1922, these two parties merged to form the Catholic-Christian 
Smallholders', Peasant, and Bourgeois Party (Kereszteny-
Keresztyeny Kisgazda, Foldmuves es Polgari Part), commonly 
known as the Party of Unity (Egyseges Part), which then served 
through the next two decades—at times under slightly altered 
names —as the party of the government, which was always in 
control. During the 1930s these traditional parties were joined by 
several new political parties of the radical right, most of whom 
ultimately merged into Ferenc Szalasi's (1897-1946) Arrow Cross 
Party—the par excellence exponent of National Socialism in 
Hungary. 

In spite of its name, the Party of Unity was far less united than 
generally presumed. Instead of being a monolithic organization, 
it was really a collection of various lesser parties and interest 
groups, all with their own special goals and programs. These 
included most everyone from the agrarians to the industrialists, 
from the pro-Habsburg legitimists to the "free electionist 
royalists," as well as the militant revisionists and the advocates of 
pragmatism and compromise in foreign policy. They were bound 
together only by their commonly shared irredentism and 
anti-communism, and by their basic attachment to the 
conservative social order. Most of them also subscribed to a 
certain amount of anti-Semitism that stemmed largely from the 
heavy Jewish participation in Bela Kun's Bolshevik revolution in 
Hungary. But outside the initial months of the counterrevolu-
tionary reaction, this anti-Semitism manifested itself more in 
polemics than in an actual governmental policy. As a matter of 
fact, anti-Semitism did not really become part of the official 
policy until World War II, and even then only grudgingly and 
largely under outside pressures from Nazi Germany. It should 
perhaps also be mentioned that in spite of the Unity Party's 
attachments to the traditional order of things, it had a significant 
number of individuals and power groups that were dedicated to 
various degrees and levels of social and economic reforms, some 
of which were in fact implemented during the 1920s and 1930s. 

Next to ever present revisionism, the first of the two interwar 
decades in Hungary was characterized primarily by a policy of 
political, economic, social and ideological-cultural consolida-



tion, insofar as this was permitted by the territorial, national, 
economic and psychological dislocations caused by Trianon. The 
man primarily responsible for this consolidation was Count Istvan 
Bethlen (1874-1947), a Transylvanian-Hungarian magnate, 
whose ancestral homeland had been attached to Rumania. 
Bethlen was a cultured, intelligent, clever and pragmatic man, 
but he was perhaps even more conservative than the regent 
himself. He began his prime ministership by terminating the 
remnants of the disorder and lawlessness connected with the two 
revolutions and the counterrevolution. This normalization was 
accompanied by the neutralization of the regime's most 
significant legitimate opposition through the inclusion of the 
Smallholders' Party into the Party of Unity, and by making the 
latter into a relatively docile instrument of his government's 
policies. 

Bethlen also initiated a foreign policy to undo the effects of 
Trianon by all possible peaceful means. His most significant step 
in this direction was rapprochement with Italy, and the signing of 
the Italo-Hungarian Treaty of Friendship and Arbitration in 
1927 (April 5). This treaty was basically the first momentous 
break in Hungary's diplomatic isolation, after years of encircle-
ment by the French-supported Little Entente (Czechoslovakia, 
Rumania, and Yugoslavia). From this time onward the Italian 
orientation remained one of the cornerstones of Hungarian 
foreign policy, which ultimately led to some tangible, albeit 
temporary success in the form of the Italian-supported partial 
revisions of Hungary's Trianon frontiers between 1938 and 
1941.11 

The relatively peaceful Bethlen Era came to an end in 1931. It 
did so largely because of the world depression, which undermined 
Hungary's fragile economy and thereby the whole Bethlen 
system. The country's increasing economic plight, the accompa-
nying poverty and unemployment, and in particular the rising 
dissatisfaction of its unemployed young intelligentsia created a 
situation that made the upcoming change unavoidable. This 
change took the form of the fall of Bethlen's conservative regime 
and the rise of a new regime and spirit that pushed Hungary 
gradually in the direction of the radical right. 

After a brief interlude, the man who replaced Bethlen in 1932 
and initiated this shift to the right was General Gyula Gombos 
(1886-1936), one of the leaders of the postwar counterrevolution. 



Gombos was a man of relatively humble birth, but with a 
phenomenal ego, who became one of the most vocal spokesmen 
of the new volkisch nationalism that engulfed Hungary in the 
wake of the Trianon tragedy. Perhaps because of his populist 
nationalism, and perhaps also because of his origins, Gombos 
appeared more amenable to social reform. But —probably under 
the influence of Mussolini and the Italian model —he wished 
these necessary social changes to take place under the leadership 
of an all-powerful folk tribune and in this case he was naturally 
thinking of himself. 

Gombos promised much, but once in power he delivered 
relatively little by way of social reform. True, he abandoned 
Bethlen's aristocratic restraint, but he replaced it primarily with 
a sonorous sloganism and with a growing air of radicalism. In 
foreign policy Gombos continued Bethlen's pro-Italian orienta-
tion. At the same time, however, he also moved closer to 
Germany. His dream and goal was a form of German-Italian-
Hungarian partnership and joint control over Central and 
Southeastern Europe a goal which, in light of the vast differences 
in the human and material resources of these three countries, 
lacked all elements of realism. Gombos's shift in foreign policy 
had momentous implications for Hungary, for it threatened to 
carry the country into the Berlin-Rome Axis, as well as toward a 
less-than peaceful solution to its revisionist claims. Moreover, it 
also resulted in the rise of various pro-German elements to 
positions of influence in the army and the state bureaucracy, 
which in turn made it even more difficult for the country's 
conservative political leadership to keep Hungary out of 
dangerous diplomatic and even military entanglements with Nazi 
Germany. 

Gombos's prime ministership also coincided with the birth of 
the first Hungarian National Socialist groups and political 
parties, including Ferenc Szalasi's Party of National Will 
(Nemzeti Akarat Partja), which he founded in March 1935. This 
party was the most important forerunner of the much better 
known Arrow Cross Party (Nyilaskeresztes Part), which subse-
quently unified most of the Hungarian Nazi and Fascist 
organizations on October 23, 1937.12 

Following Gombos's death on October 6, 1936, Horthy and his 
conservative followers decided to put a stop to this dangerous 
rightward drift in Hungary. The conservative wing of the 



government party allied itself with various anti-rightist and 
anti-German groups, including the royalist Christian Party, the 
resurrected Smallholders' Party, the Social Democratic Party and 
a number of smaller liberal groups. Their opponents consisted of 
the government party's right wing, supported by various other 
smaller rightist parties and political formations. The conserva-
tives stressed the need for domestic peace, order, traditional 
values and peaceful revisionism. The radicals, on the other 
hand, argued for social reforms, a closer relationship with 
Germany, and a more militant foreign policy to achieve 
Hungary's national goals. Regent Horthy naturally supported 
the first of these groups, but the general trend of the times 
favoured the latter. And the spirit of the times appeared to have 
captured even some of the Horthy-selected successors of Gombos 
who were appointed specifically for the purpose of stemming this 
rightward tide. As a matter of fact, two of these prime ministers 
(Bela Imredy and Laszlo Bardossy) actually accelerated this trend 
to the right, while one of them (Bardossy) was responsible for 
taking the country into the war and thereby sealing Hungary's 
fate once more. True, this declaration of war against the Soviet 
Union was made illegally, i.e. without the knowledge and 
approval of the Hungarian Parliament, but ultimately this made 
no difference. Hungary's presence on the side of Nazi Germany 
and later in the ranks of the defeated states made it impossible for 
her to retain even those regained territories to which she was fully 
entitled simply on the basis of ethnic-linguistic considerations. In 
this way the Hungarian nation and national psyche suffered 
another serious blow after World War II a blow that not even 
thirty-six years of enforced silence has been able to eradicate. 

Reaction to Trianon 

As has been seen, the interwar period in Hungary was an era of 
social and political conservatism that was increasingly under 
pressure from right-wing radicalism. This period was also an age 
of emotional nationalism that engulfed the whole nation after 
World War I and the country's dismemberment. This emotional 
nationalism was different from its immediate predecessor in that 
it gave birth to a powerful desire to act, i.e. to save whatever 
could be saved and to restore whatever could be restored. This 
activism manifested itself in many shapes and forms from the 



foundation of scores of secret societies and national defense 
leagues to the birth of new tendencies in education, literature, 
the arts, as well as historiography. In light of space limitations 
and my own interests, this paper will focus on the change in 
historical thinking and history writing as an example of the 
"Trianon Syndrome" in interwar Hungary. 

The so-called patriotic secret societies were established imme-
diately after the war, and their primary and almost exclusive goal 
was to undo by whatever means the terms of Trianon. T h e best 
known and most influential of these societies included the Hun-
garian National Defense Association (Magyar Orszagos Vedero 
Egyesiilet, MO VE), the Association of Awakening Hungarians 
(Ebredo Magyarok Egyesiilete, EME), T h e Blood Oath Society of 
the Double Cross (Kettoskereszt Verszovetseg), the United 
Christian League (Egyesiilt Kereszteny Liga), the more 
extremist Hungarian Cultural League (Magyar Kulturliga) led by 
the white terrorist Pal Pronay (1875-1945), the Federation of the 
Nameless (Nevt.elenek Szdvetsege), the Association of Etelkoz 
(Etelkozi Szdvetseg, EKSZ or EX), which was also known under 
the pseudonyms of Council of Chiefs (Vezerek Tanacsa, VT) and 
the Hungarian Scientific Association for the Protection of Ethnic-
ity (Magyar Tudomanyos Fajvedo Egyesiilet). In addition to 
their emotional nationalism and activism, the most common 
features of these associations included staunch anti-communist 
and counter-revolutionary sentiments, as well as various degrees 
of anti-Semitism, and most importantly, powerful irre-
dentism. 13 

Side by side with these and similar action-oriented secret 
societies, the interwar years also gave birth to an almost equal 
number of non-secret irredentist organizations, whose primary 
goal was to fight for revisionism by means of publishing 
propagandistic or semi-scholarly works and by establishing 
contacts with various influential Western political and scholarly 
circles. The most active of these societies included the Hungarian 
Territorial Integrity League (Magyarorszag Teriileti Epsegenek 
Vedelmi Ligaja), which began to publish a series of informative 
pamphlets on Hungary's case as early as 1919 the National 
Association of Defense Leagues (a Vedoligak Orszagos Szdvetse-
ge), established in order to coordinate the work of all 
openly irredentist associations the Hungarian National Federa-
tion (Magyar Nemzeti Szdvetseg), which eventually absorbed 



both of the above associations and the Hungarian Revisionist 
League (Magyar Revizios Liga), established in 1927 as a 
federation of about three dozen irredentist organizations, largely 
as a result of the pro-Hungarian revisionist campaign initiated by 
Lord Harold Sidney Harmsworth Rothermere, a significant 
figure of contemporary British journalism.14 Revisionist work 
and revisionist agitation, however, was also carried out by such 
influential scholarly or semi-scholarly organizations as the 
Hungarian Historical Association, the Hungarian Geographical 
Association, the Hungarian Foreign Affairs Association, and 
later also by a number of research institutes, including the 
Political Science Institute of the Hungarian Statistical Associa-
tion, the minority institutes of the universities of Budapest, Pecs, 
Debrecen and Szeged, the Hungarian Historical Institute, and 
the Transylvanian Research Institute. These research institutes, 
however, were founded only in the period between 1935 and 
1941, and consequently their impact was probably less than could 
have been otherwise.15 

While the composition of the membership and the nature of 
the irredentist activities of these various societies and associations 
were very different, they did have a common goal the revision of 
Hungary's new frontiers, even though they disagreed regarding 
the means to achieve this goal. The secret societies, for example, 
often engaged in activities that later proved to be unacceptable 
and even detrimental to the cause. Their power to act 
irresponsibly, however, was soon curtailed by Prime Minister 
Bethlen during his policy of consolidation. 

At the same time the revisionist activities of the purely 
irredentist or scholarly associations continued and even increased 
with the support of the regime. But it was soon filled with the 
spirit of "neo-nationalism," a new ideological orientation 
developed by Count Kuno Klebelsberg (1875-1932), the President 
of the Hungarian Historical Association from 1917 to 1932, and 
Hungary's Minister for Culture and Religion during the first half 
of the interwar period, from 1922 until 1931. Moreover, because 
the Hungarian crusade for the revision of the new frontiers was 
based almost exclusively on historical rights (and not on the 
principle of self-determination), the heaviest burden in demon-
strating the righteousness of the Hungarian claims fell on the 
shoulders of Hungary's historians, who, in addition, were obliged 
to readjust their views in the spirit of neo-nationalism. 



Formulated by Klebelsberg during the mid-1920s, neo-
nationalism was basically an effort to adjust Hungarian 
nationalism and Hungarian historical thinking to the new 
realities of the post-Trianon period namely, to the realities that 
constricted Hungarian political control to a small central section 
of the former Kingdom of Hungary, while at the same time 
leaving one-third of the nation on the other side of the new 
frontiers. In light of these conditions it was necessary to reorient 
the attention of the Magyars from the concept of the state to the 
concept of the nation, and from the consciousness of their 
political dominance to a belief in their continued cultural 
pre-eminence in the Carpathian Basin.16 

While emphasizing the significance of the nation over the 
state, the new ideology of neo-nationalism also stressed the 
alleged unique "state-forming capacities" of the Magyars. 
Apparently, Klebelsberg was convinced that if the Hungarians 
were able to retain their cultural pre-eminence in the area, 
then — in conjunction with their capacity for political leadership 
—• this pre-eminence would ultimately lead to the restoration of 
historic Hungary's unity. It was this belief that prompted 
Klebelsberg to demand the reorientation of Hungarian national-
ism from confrontation to cooperation with the region's other 
nationalities although this cooperation was still to be carried out 
under Hungarian political and intellectual leadership. 

The views formulated by Klebelsberg were generally acclaimed 
by most historians, who were probably more affected by Trianon 
than any other segment of the Hungarian intelligentsia —with the 
possible exception of the psychologically even more sensitive 
poets. For this reason, examining the role, attitude and activities 
of historians is a good way of measuring the impact of Trianon 
upon the Hungarian psyche. And this is both natural and 
understandable, for contrary to the situation in our own age of 
rapid change, historians of that period were accustomed to 
"living in the past." They were the products of a traditional 
world, attached to their nation's traditions. For them the 
legitimate study and research of history usually ended at least a 
half a century before their own time. They studied, re-studied 
and even re-lived psychologically the ups and downs of their 
nation's history. Thus, the shock of Trianon probably affected 
them to a far greater degree than most of their countrymen. 17 

This is all the more likely, as in addition to having lost a large 



segment of their country and a third of their nation, they also lost 
much of the "historical stage" that used to serve as a forum of 
their nation's history and of their efforts to re-create that history. 

The loss of this historical stage also meant the loss of many 
written and unwritten sources of Hungarian history, along with 
the whole intellectual-cultural environment that inspired histori-
ans in the past and served as a catalyst in practicing their art. For 
these historians, Trianon also meant the end of a relatively 
comfortable existence and a secure way of life, which turned the 
national catastrophe into a personal calamity that was bound to 
affect their relationship to Clio's art. Their initial reaction was 
one of confusion and the production of numerous so-called 
"Trianon books" and "Trianon pamphlets." Subsequently, 
however, they fell in line with the basic orientation of Bethlen's 
policy of consolidation and with Klebelsberg's philosophy of 
neo-nationalism, and undertook a systematic effort to refute the 
historical arguments that had been used to justify the Treaty of 
Trianon by attempting to prove the lack of validity of the 
anti-Hungarian claims. By doing so, however, they also ex-
pressed their disregard for twentieth-century realities, namely 
that historical arguments now had very little weight when 
confronted with the new principle of national self-determination. 

Although all Hungarian historians were one in their denuncia-
tion of Trianon and in offering their services to the cause of 
revisionism, the historian who was most effective in applying the 
principles of neo-nationalism to history-writing, and did so on a 
rather sophisticated level, was the already mentioned Gyula 
Szekfu. But Szekfu did more than that he augmented 
Klebelsberg's views with his own convictions to the effect that 
Hungary's destiny—its past and future —were linked inseparably 
to what he called the "German Christian World." 

Szekfu first summarized and synthesized his views on the nature 
of Hungarian historical evolution in 1917, in his well-known work 
A magyar dllam eletrajza (The biography of the Hungarian 
State), wherein he discussed the history of his nation within the 
context of the history of "German Christian" Central Europe, 
which he regarded as the most important single factor in 
Hungary's millennial history.18 And even though the collapse of 
Austria-Hungary and the Bismarckian German Empire seemed 
to have ended this whole German-Christian Central European 
configuration, Szekfu continued to promote this idea into the late 



1930s and the early 1940s, when he turned against it because of 
his intense dislike of Nazism. This is evident both from his 
writings and his editorial policy at the influential Magyar Szemle 
(Hungarian Review), which he founded in 1927. 19 In the second 
edition of his above-mentioned work, for example, Szekfu 
expressed the view that "the Hungarians can only hope to escape 
from their current predicament if they follow the well-trodden 
path. . . , i .e . if they walk hand in hand with Germanic Central 
Europe." In his view, this was "one of the clear-cut teachings 
of...(Hungarian) history," which can hardly be disregarded 
without perils and misfortunes to the nation as a whole. 20 

One cannot bypass this view without pointing out that prior to 
Trianon —and to some degree even beyond —many Hungarians, 
including numerous historians, held anti-German and anti-
Habsburg views. Thus, Szekfu's belief in the unavoidable 
common destiny of Germany and Hungary was far from popular 
in Hungary and it remained so nothwithstanding Szekfu's 
bemoaning of Hungary's independence and all that it implied 
after the disintegration of the realm of the Habsburgs. But to 
Szekfu, independence without power, independence at the 
expense of historic Hungary's integrity, was anything but 
desirable. As he put it: 

Those of us who amidst those nerve-wracking days of 
our collapse were able to preserve our sense of 
history...were also forced to recognize...that our 
suddenly gained freedom is only the freedom...of a 
hungry winter wolf. Having been freed from the 
clutches of Central Europe, we stood there alone and 
friendless... We were free, but a bloodied and de-
spoiled small nation.. . A free prey to be robbed, looted 
and destroyed freely by anyone who happened to be 
stronger. 

Then, as if to drive home his point, Szekfu finished his assessment 
of the situation by pointing to the harsh consequences of this 
"freedom" (i.e. separation) from Central Europe 

And the "stronger ones" did come..., and the borders 
of our free nation became ever more constricted... 
Thus did Hungary — freed from dependence on 
Central Europe — shrink back by centuries within the 
span of only a few days. 21 

Although anti-Habsburg and anti-German sentiments continued 



to pervade a sizable segment of interwar Hungary's educated 
circles, Szekfu's above analysis of Hungary's dependence on 
Germanic Central Europe was soon widely accepted. As a matter 
of fact, this belief became one of the important dogmas of 
interwar Hungarian thinking, both among politicians and among 
intellectuals. It became an important belief, alongside the 
already mentioned emphasis upon the alleged unique historical 
role to the Hungarians in the Carpathian Basin. These views 
became part of the official cultural policy initiated by 
Klebelsberg, and they were also incorporated into Szekfu's 
influential multi-volumed Magyar tortenet (Magyar History), 
co-authored with the noted medievalist and cultural politician, 
Balint Homan (1885-1951), during the late 1920s and early 
1930s.22 This work popularized Szekfu's view's on such a grand 
scale that they soon came to form the cornerstone of interwar 
Hungarian historical thinking. Szekfu's ideas influenced the 
thinking and publications of most professional and non-
professional historians and scholars in the related disciplines and 
perhaps even more importantly, also permeated the history 
textbooks of that period. 

In line with the official cultural policy of that period, the 
history textbooks —written by such prominent historians as 
Sandor Domanovszky, Dezso Szabo, Istvan Miskolczy and Gyorgy 
Balanyi — were all at pains to emphasize Hungary's and the 
Magyar peoples' relationship to Germanic Christian Central 
Europe. 23 They also stressed their nation's primary historical 
rights to the Carpathian Basin, as well as its alleged special 
capacity for political leadership and cultural pre-eminence in 
that area. Nor were they modest in pointing out their nation's 
role and sacrifice in having defended Western Christendom 
against "Oriental barbarism," a phenomenon that was not in 
harmony with the new so-called Turanian orientation that also 
gained some popularity in Hungary in the wake of the Trianon 
tragedy. 24 (This claim of having been the defenders of Western 
Christendom, by the way, was not limited to the Hungarians. 
Similar claims have also been advanced by most of the 
nationalities of Central and Southeastern Europe.) 

While portraying the unique historical role of the Hungarians 
in the Carpathian Basin and deriving therefrom a historically 
justifiable claim to the whole area, these history textbooks also 
stressed the singular geographical and economic unity of historic 



Hungary. They proclaimed its dismemberment an unnatural 
act, which was against the innate interest of the region and its 
inhabitants. These books also asserted that the abnormal state of 
affairs created by the Treaty could not possibly be upheld for a 
protracted period of time. In light of the above, it should not 
even come as a surprise that geography in interwar Hungary was 
taught as if Trianon had never taken place. Whole generations 
of youngsters grew up having only historic Hungary's borders 
etched into their minds and fully convinced that Trianon 
Hungary was but a temporary phenomenon that was bound to 
disappear like an evil nightmare. 

Although understandable, this attitude was in a sense a kind of 
self-deception that was also evident in many other spheres of 
contemporary Hungarian life. One of the most visible 
manifestations of this tendency was the increasing popularity of 
the above mentioned Turanian movement, which, within the 
context of interwar Hungary, was both a form of escapism, as 
well as a form of reaction against the so-called "faithless" and 
"treacherous" West that had abandoned Hungary. It should be 
kept in mind that the Hungarians were truly convinced of their 
singular role in having served as one of the most important 
bulwarks of Western Christendom, and they expected gratitude 
in return. Instead of gratitude, however, they were rewarded by 
a total lack of appreciation for their role, which was then 
crowned —so they believed —by Hungary's dismemberment at 
Trianon. The extent of this real or imagined "ingratitude" shook 
the Hungarians to the point where many of them, particularly 
the less sophisticated, were willing to turn their backs on the 
West, while at the same time searching for help and solace amidst 
their real or imagined relatives in the East. Some of these 
disenchanted Hungarians were willing to go so far as to call for 
purging "Hungarian Civilization" of all of its millennial Christian 
culture and faith, and for its replacement by an allegedly 
indigenous and ancient, "pure" Magyar culture and religion. A 
number of them actually proclaimed King St. Stephen, the 
Christianizer of Hungary, as his nation's number one enemy, 
while at the same time demanding that Stephen's pagan 
adversaries —such as Koppany and Vazul — be proclaimed the 
new heroes and "saint" of the Magyars. As one can expect, most 
thoughtful Hungarians declined to go along with this extreme 
and naive manifestation of Turanism, which Szekfu rightfully 



called a form of "new paganism." 25 The rise and relative 
popularity of this strange phenomenon, however, still tells us 
something. It reveals, among others, the extent of the 
psychological dislocation and the depth of the emotional misery 
in which the Hungarian nation found itself after Trianon. 
Moreover, it also reveals some of the subtle motivating forces that 
may have been responsible for pushing the nation in the direction 
of radicalism and various forms of extremism particularly in light 
of its apparent inability to receive a relatively just hearing for its 
complaints before an accepted and authoritative forum of the 
makers of world politics. Despair is probably the worst possible 
counselor, and in a state of hopelessness, individuals as well as 
nations may lose their direction and commit acts which in 
retrospect appear irrational and unthinkable. This was certainly 
demonstrated by some of the developments in interwar Hungary. 

Conclusions 

It may be concluded from the above that interwar Hungary's 
most fundamental problem was the inability of the Hungarian 
psyche to adjust itself to the new realities, i.e. to free itself from 
the national malady that we can rightfully call the "Trianon 
Syndrome." This, in turn, prevented the nation f rom trying to 
solve its most urgent social, economic and political problems in 
the spirit of realism. At the beginning of this period, the 
Hungarian reaction to Trianon was emotional, haphazard, 
misdirected and outright wrong. Later this reaction took at least 
two distinctly different forms on the one hand, the country's 
political and intellectual leaders initiated a systematic, though 
not too successful effort to undo Trianon by trying to persuade 
the treaty's makers of its fundamental injustices, while at the 
same time searching for appropriate military alliances for its 
eventual overthrow, should all peaceful efforts at revision fail. 
On the other hand, some of the earlier misdirected efforts 
continued both in the form of the increased popularity of the 
Turanist self-delusions, as well as in the rise and spread of 
another form of "new paganism" (i.e. Fascism) that offered 
quick, simplistic and often less than moral solutions to the 
nation's complex and long-standing problems. 

It can hardly be questioned that the Turanist and Fascist 
tendencies were misdirected. But one also has to question the 



wisdom of the official anti-Trianon policy of the Hungarian 
government and intellectual circles. One of the greatest mistakes 
of the official anti-Trianon propaganda machine was that it 
relied too heavily on historical arguments, which carry very little 
weight in the twentieth century. The basic inadequacy of this 
approach should have been evident to the country's intellectual 
and political leaders all the more so, as historic Hungary's 
dismemberment was done in the name of the principle of 
national self-determination. Had they been aware of this basic 
tenet, they would have placed much greater emphasis on 
pointing out the basic injustices of Trianon precisely from the 
point of view of this principle. Thus, instead of arguing as to who 
settled first in Hungary and when, they should have demonst-
rated to the world that transferring one-third of the Hungarian 
nation under foreign rule violated the very same principle which 
the peacemakers used to justify the dismemberment of a 
long-standing historical state. Naturally, this policy would not 
have resulted in the re-establishment of historic Hungary, but it 
may have produced an atmosphere more conducive to partial 
revision, i.e. for the reacquisition of the Hungarian-inhabited 
territories immediately adjacent to the new borders. Given the 
shock effect of Trianon, Hungarians apparently were unable to 
follow a path of compromise. They stressed their unwillingness to 
ever give up the idea of reconstituting historic Hungary, which 
they embodied into the slogan " N e m ! Nem! Sofia!" (No! No! 
Never!). Moreover, they tried to regain everything largely on the 
basis of historical arguments. But in doing so, they may have 
relinquished the only viable argument —outside of military 
might — that carried weight in those days: the argument based 
on ethnic and linguistic self-determination. True, as time passed, 
the Hungarian government was increasingly forced to accept the 
idea of partial revision but it accepted this notion only 
temporarily, and then began to apply it at the wrong time and 
with the help of the wrong nations. Although unintended, this 
policy made Hungary into both the "unwilling" and the "last" 
satellite of Nazi Germany for which the country and the nation 
soon had to once again pay a heavy price.26 
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Peaceful Revision: 
The Diplomatic Road to War 

Eva S. Balogh 

Anyone dealing with Hungarian foreign policy between the wars 
must dwell, however tedious it may be for his audience, on an old 
topic Hungarian revisionism and its relation to Hungary's 
eventual fate during and after the Second World War. Whether 
one accepts or rejects the view that the revision of the Treaty of 
Trianon was the sine qua non of the nation's "survival and 
independent existence," 1 the fact remains that revisionism was 
the cornerstone of Hungarian interwar foreign policy. The 
government made no secret of its ultimate goal on the contrary, it 
preached the gospel of revisionism to anyone who would listen, 
repeating its message so often and with such fervor that many 
Westerners soon became convinced that "the Hungarian people 
were not quite sane on that subject." 1 

The zeal with which Hungary promoted the cause of 
revisionism was commensurate with the difficulty of the 
undertaking. Istvan Bethlen, the man who laid the foundation of 
Hungarian interwar foreign policy, did not exaggerate when he 
claimed that although "this nation had gone through many 
catastrophes, never in her history did she face such a formidable 
task as the question of revision."3 The obstacles in the way of 
revising the Treaty of Trianon were enormous: the opposition of 
those who had benefited from the reorganization of East-Central 
Europe in 1919, the Great Powers' antagonism towards or lack of 
sympathy for the Hungarian demands, and Hungary's relative 
insignificance in economic, military and diplomatic terms. 
Without a general territorial reshuffle of the whole region 
between the borders of Germany and Russia, Hungarian 
revisionism did not have the slightest chance of success. 

As peace began to give way to war, however, revision became a 
more realistic goal. The obstacles which had formerly blocked 
Hungary's revisionist path were no longer insurmountable, and 
the futile rhetoric of the past could now be replaced by 



diplomatic maneuvering. Hungarian policy-makers took full 
advantage of the new situation. Spurred on by early diplomatic 
triumphs, they relentlessly pursued their revisionist aims. The 
result was total failure after the war the victorious Allies 
reimposed the same borders (with one minor change, and that to 
Hungary's detriment) which had been so odious to her in 1918 
and which she had tried to change for more than two decades. 
The reason for this failure, it will be argued, was not that 
revisionism was an intrinsically mistaken notion necessarily 
leading to disaster. The problem was rather that Hungarian 
policy makers, obsessed with the desire to recover Transylvania, 
went beyond the limits of prudence and common sense. 

When Bethlen began his active foreign policy in 1927 by 
signing the Italian-Hungarian treaty of friendship, he already 
believed that any reorganization of East Central Europe would 
most likely be affected by Germany and Italy. 4 He did not, 
however, foresee that Italy's foreign policy would become 
increasingly adjusted to that of Germany and that Hungarian 
politicians would be confronted with a Germany which 
could —virtually single-handedly —redraw the map of Eastern 
Europe. The long-awaited opportunity for a major reorganiza-
tion of the area seemed to be on hand, but, at the same time, the 
danger of German penetration into Eastern Europe was very real. 
The revision of the Trianon Treaty, always a complex problem, 
now seemed to be even more intricate given the nature of 
Germany's new regime and Hitler's ambitions for the Lebens-
raum. The question was how long Hungary could, as C.A. 
Macartney stated it, "pluck for herself the fruits which 
Germany's growing power brought within her reach, while 
escaping the dangers." 5 

Between November 1938 and April 1941, Hungary took full 
advantage of German patronage and, in four different stages, 
doubled her size. Ethnically, these acquisitions were a mixed 
bag. Some were populated mostly by Hungarians. Others, such 
as Ruthenia, were almost wholly non-Hungarian in composition, 
while still others (for instance, partitioned Transylvania) had 
such a mixed population that any ethnic claim was dubious at 
best. Although important as far as world opinion at that time 
was concerned, the ethnic composition of these territories was not 
the determining factor in their final fate. As the second Paris 
Peace Conference proved, national self-determination could be 



ignored as easily in 1946 as it had been in 1919. A favorable 
revision of Hungary's borders hinged, first, on the success of her 
foreign policy and, second, on the power relations affecting the 
small nations of East Central Europe. 

Hungary's revisionist drive began auspiciously enough. 
Although the First Viennese Award was the result of Italian-
German arbitration and not of the four-power guarantee which 
had originally been envisaged, the British government tacitly 
recognized the award as binding. In fact, the Foreign Office 
"received the news of it with satisfaction and even relief." 6 The 
new Hungarian-Czechoslovak border devised by Germany and 
Italy was a bit more generous to Hungary than it should have 
been on the basis of strict observance of nationality, yet the ceded 
areas had an overwhelming Hungarian majority. Moreover, the 
British had already opposed the acquisition of the Csallokoz by 
Czechoslovakia in 1919, and the outdated strategic considera-
tions invoked at that time to justify the border change were quite 
absurd by the late 1930s. 

With the outbreak of the war, Hungary's prospects for 
retaining the ceded Slovak territories looked even brighter. 
While the newly-created Slovakia became a vassal state of 
Germany and eagerly took part in the Polish campaign, 
Hungary, to the great satisfaction of the West, remained neutral. 
As a result, sympathy towards Budapest, conspicuously absent 
earlier, began to grow both in Great Britain and in France. 
British diplomats, for example, repeatedly announced that "the 
British government did not tie herself to Mr. Benes' plans 
(concerning the restoration of Czechoslovakia) and (that) the 
main goal of the war...(was) to achieve a lasting peace based on 
solid foundations," thereby indicating that a Czechoslovakia 
reestablished within its former borders was not considered to be 
conducive to peaceful conditions in the area. The French 
attitude, although on the surface warmer to Benes, was 
essentially similar to that of Britain.7 

Hungary's second territorial adjustment, the annexation of 
Ruthenia by independent military action, was a different 
situation altogether. On the basis of self-determination of 
nations, Hungary had no valid claim to the area since the 
majority of the population in Ruthenia was of Ukrainian stock 
and spoke dialects of Ukrainian. The lasting nature of this 
particular acquisition therefore depended entirely on the future 



military and diplomatic status of the Soviet Union. At the time, 
however, the annexation was greeted with a certain amount of 
sympathy in the West. 8 After the German occupation of 
Prague, both Slovakia and Ruthenia had declared their 
independence, and it was expected that both countries would 
soon become obedient servants of the German Reich. Slovakia 
fulfilled the expectations of the West, and Ruthenia, economi-
cally dominated by Germany, seemed headed in the same 
direction. The Hungarian action, which Germany had earlier 
opposed and which she now endorsed only grudgingly, advanced 
Allied interests. It prevented the creation of another German 
satellite and, by the same stroke, brought about a common 
border between Poland and Hungary. 

While the first two territorial acquisitions were defensible at 
the time and likely to be accepted by Western public opinion 
later, the third border revision between Rumania and Hungary, 
sanctioned by German-Italian arbitration, marked the beginning 
of "an impossible situation," as Prime Minister Pal Teleki later 
realized. 9 In spite of warnings from London, Paris, Rome, and 
Berlin, Budapest diplomats spent most of their energies on the 
Transylvanian question. Official statements to the effect that the 
question of Transylvania had to be settled "under any 
circumstances and at any price," indicated that, in spite of a very 
volatile international situation, the Hungarian foreign ministry 
was bent on an early diplomatic solution to an insoluble 
problem.1 0 Critics of this policy within Hungary —most 
notably, former Prime Minister Istvan Bethlen, the chief 
architect of the doctrine of peaceful revision and himself a 
Transylvanian, and Kalman Kanya, former foreign minister and 
the man responsible for Hungary's first successful revision — 
warned the government that the course it was pursuing was not 
only dangerous but also counter-productive. For the sake of a 
permanent and satisfactory arrangement, they argued, the 
Transylvanian question had to be shelved. Instead of a 
belligerent and antagonistic policy towards Rumania, Bethlen 
and Kanya suggested a rapprochement between the two 
countries. 11 But the government persisted with its plans to 
regain Transylvania. 

In the wake of the German-Soviet non-aggression pact, the 
Hungarian government feared a Russian move against Rumania, 
either in conjunction with a similar move by Germany or in 



defiance of Germany's interests. The details of the German-
Soviet secret protocol were, of course, not known at the time, but 
both the Rumanians and Hungarians had a fair idea of its sinister 
bearings on the fate of Bessarabia. There was, for instance, the 
chance that a deal existed between Russia and Germany with a 
view to partitioning Rumania on the Polish model. In that case, 
Hungary would have found herself in the centre of the German 
orbit. A contrary possibility —i.e., a Russian-German falling out 
over Russia's future role in the Balkans, was no better: this would 
have resulted in war and, consequently, in the German 
occupation of Hungary. And if Russia attacked Rumania and 
Rumania resisted, Germany again would have marched through 
Hungary in order to defend the oil wells which the Rumanians 
had threatened to destroy. The only promising solution, to which 
the Russians often alluded, was an Italian-German-Russian 
settlement of the whole Rumanian question. Since the Russians 
were sympathetic if not encouraging towards the Bulgarian and 
Hungarian claims, an arbitration by the three powers, given later 
developments, might have saved some of Hungary's new 
acquisitions after the war. But the Germans ignored the Russian 
scheme. 

In the meantime, the Hungarians were growing increasingly 
impatient to press their territorial claims against Rumania. But 
they met only resistance. The Western Allies, as during earlier 
diplomatic crises, argued that Hungary should do nothing. 
Neither France nor Great Britain wanted the extension of the war 
into the Balkans, and therefore they tried to persuade Hungary to 
postpone territorial revisions in the East until the end of the 
hostilities. 12 This time the Germans and the Italians also 
warned Hungary against reckless adventures in Southeastern 
Europe. The Italians gave friendly advice and tried to calm both 
Budapest and Bucharest. Ciano simply could not understand 
that "a country like Hungary, preoccupied with the German 
danger, (did) not seem to be able to see the danger of aggravating 
the crisis with Rumania, toward which the most dangerous 
ambitions of Berlin seem(ed) to point ."1 3 For the time being, 
however, German ambitions in Rumania remained dormant. As 
long as the generous supply of Rumanian oil flowed freely to the 
German Reich, Hitler had no intention of upsetting the status 
quo in this area. The Germans therefore told Foreign Minister 
Csaky to do absolutely nothing to disturb the tranquility of 
Southeastern Europe.14 



Under these conditions, Hungary decided not to move against 
Rumania. Yet Rumania was not convinced of Hungarian 
sincerity. During the winter of 1939-1940, Rumanian conscript 
workers died by the hundreds in a frantic effort to build a line of 
fortification against Hungary which Bucharest wits rightly or 
wrongly called the "Imaginescu" line.15 In return, the 
Hungarians mobilized two divisions and stationed them near the 
Rumanian-Hungarian border. It was a period of watchful 
waiting. 

The uneasy calm was disturbed in April 1940 when the 
Hungarians heard from a reliable source that Germany planned 
to occupy the rest of Rumania in the event of a Russian move into 
Bessarabia. 16 Although the information was incorrect and 
Hitler sternly told the Hungarians to bide their time, 17 

diplomats in Budapest became increasingly fearful of a German 
occupation of Rumania. They went so far as to ask Rome 
whether they could count on Italian help in case they put up 
armed resistance to Germany. The answer, of course, was 
negative.18 They also put out feelers in Great Britain, but the 
initial British reaction was also discouraging. London told 
Budapest in no uncertain terms that the British government 
believed neither in Hungary's military potential nor in her 
willingness to stand against the German f lood.1 9 By May, 
however, the British Foreign Office became more cordial. While 
British diplomats made it clear that Hungarian cooperation with 
Germany would have very serious repercussions, they promised 
that if Hungary protested the German move across her territory, 
even if this action were followed by the establishment of a 
Hungarian Quisling government, Hungary would be placed in 
the same position which Denmark occupied vis a vis the Allies. If 
the Regent and the government went into exile, Hungary's 
chances of receiving favorable treatment after the war would be 
good. 20 

At the end of May, impressed with the rapid German advances 
westward and fearing an early end to the hostilities, Stalin and 
Molotov decided to cash in their promissory note from Germany. 
On June 26 the Soviet government handed an ultimatum to the 
Rumanian minister in Moscow and demanded the cession of 
Bessarabia and northern Bukovina. Rumania, after ascertaining 
that no assistance was forthcoming from any other powers, had 
no choice but to submit. 



At this point, Hungary made her first diplomatic mistake. She 
pressed Germany for the "fulfillment of her justified demands on 
Rumania." 21 In return for such a favor, Foreign Minister Csaky 
was "ready to grant Germany free traffic through Hungary." 2 2 

The Hungarian territorial claims and her threatening talks of 
military action against Rumania met with extreme German 
displeasure. If Hungary moved militarily, Germany once again 
repeated, she would not only be abandoned, she would be 
severely punished. 23 After the German rebuff, the Hungarians 
gave up the idea of war, but they still pressed for a diplomatic 
solution. 

Both Great Britain and the Soviet Union responded generously 
to Hungary's diplomatic efforts. After July 2, when Rumania 
repudiated the British guarantee and moved over to the Axis 
camp, Great Britain no longer minded a "peaceful solution of 
territorial questions between Rumania and Hungary." 2 4 The 
Soviet Union, being eager to have a hand in the future 
reorganization of the Balkans, also declared to the Hungarians 
that their territorial demands were justified and that the Soviet 
government was ready "to support these claims at a possible 
future peace conference." 25 Hungary needed little encourage-
ment, and soon direct Rumanian-Hungarian negotiations began. 
In view of the extravagant Hungarian demands and the 
Rumanian unwillingness to satisfy them these negotiations were 
bound to fail. With the breakdown of the negotiations, 
Germany, determined to preserve peace for the time being in 
Southeastern Europe, stepped in to arbitrate. 

The Transylvanian case was radically different from that of 
Slovakia: there could be no diplomatic solution to the territorial 
differences between Hungary and Rumania. As Istvan Bethlen 
noted in March 1940, "a final compromise with Rumania (could) 
occur only after a victorious war," and even then only within 
the framework of a federal solution. 26 The Second Viennese 
Award was unsatisfactory both from the Rumanian and from the 
Hungarian point of view. The crux of the matter was that there 
was no such thing as a fair division of the disputed territories. 
More important, the Second Viennese Award alienated both the 
British and the Soviet governments. Although the British did not 
mind a peaceful solution to the Rumanian-Hungarian dispute, 
they very much minded the German-Italian arbitration. 
Although the Soviets considered some of the Hungarian demands 



just, they were greatly annoyed by the obvious German 
determination to exclude the Soviet Union from the affairs of the 
Balkans. Hungary's short-term victory in Vienna did not bode 
well for the future. 

As C.A. Macartney noted, Prime Minister Teleki did not 
"always possess an entirely sure political instinct.. .His Transylva-
nian ancestry and his studies had embued him with a fixed belief 
that the only possible policy for Hungary was one of 
"balance"."2 7 During the Rumanian-Hungarian crisis either he 
did not realize that this policy was no longer viable, or more 
likely, he came to the conclusion that after the great victory of the 
German armies in the West there would be nothing to balance. 
While in March 1940 he had made preparations for the 
establishment of an emigre government in case of need, in May 
he changed his mind and instructed the Hungarian minister in 
Washington to return the five million dollars deposited in New 
York for this purpose.2 8 Perhaps along with many others, he 
underestimated the Allied determination to fight Germany. In 
any case, his decision to press for territorial adjustments at the 
expense of Rumania deeply indebted Hungary to Germany. 
Shortly after the territorial settlement in Vienna, Berlin launched 
its request for the transportation of German troops through 
Hungary on their way to Rumania, and naturally the request had 
to be granted. A few months later Hungary rushed to adhere to 
the Tripartite Agreement which eventually committed Hungary 
to war with the United States. Hungary was rapidly drifting into 
the German camp. The Yugoslav events of the following spring, 
gaining Hungary her fourth border revision and usually 
interpreted as the watershed in Allied-Hungarian relations, were 
only the logical extension of erroneous diplomatic decisions made 
during the previous summer. 
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The Search for a Casus Belli 
and the Origins of the Kassa Bombing 

Thomas Sakmyster 

By early 1945 when most political observers in Europe realized 
that the defeat of Nazi Germany was imminent, all of Germany's 
former wartime allies had either declared neutrality or defected 
to the Allies. In fact, by this time only one country remained 
loyal to Hitler's Germany: Hungary. Even as the Red Army 
moved inexorably through Hungary, and even as Budapest was 
abandoned by the Hungarian government led by Ferenc Szalasi, 
Hungary still did not separate its fate f rom that of Germany. 
Only the final collapse of Hungary's military forces in Austria 
brought an end to the German-Hungarian wartime alliance. It is 
perhaps appropriate, then, to suggest that Hungary has to bear 
the ignominious title of Nazi Germany's "last satellite." 1 

By the same token, it can be argued that Hungary was also 
Nazi Germany's first ally. When Hitler came to power in 1933, 
the Hungarian Prime Minister, Gyula Gombos, was the first 
foreign leader to honour him with a visit. Until the 
Italian-German rapprochement after 1936, Hungary's ties with 
Berlin were more cordial than that of any other European state. 

It is clear, however, that these elements of the German-
Hungarian relationship from 1933 to 1945 do not tell the whole 
story. Indeed, a former American ambassador to Hungary, J.F. 
Montgomery, wrote a book after the war that referred to 
Hungary as the "unwilling satellite," and many historians and 
chroniclers of interwar Hungary have adopted this thesis.2 

According to this view, Hungary was by no means an eager and 
willing accomplice of Hitler. Most Hungarian leaders, in fact, 
regarded Hitler as a vulgar, despicable man and Nazism as an 
abhorrent ideology. They agreed to cooperate on a limited basis 
with Hitler only because the Western Powers refused to consider 
revision of what Hungarians regarded as the totally unfair and 
unwise territorial provisions of the peace settlement after World 
War I. 



According to this view, successive governments of the late 
1930s and early war years were far from loyal allies of Hitler. 
They refused to join in aggressive action against Czechoslovakia 
in 1938 and acted honourably toward Poland in 1939. Moreover, 
during the war Hungary was the least reliable of Germany's 
satellites, constantly arousing Hitler's suspicions and anger. Not 
only was Hungary's military contribution kept to a minimum, but 
despite intensive pressure from Berlin, Hungary, in the heart of 
German controlled Europe, continued until 1944 to treat Jews 
with relative tolerance and to preserve certain elements of 
liberalism and parliamentarianism. This, it has been argued, 
hardly describes an obsequious, loyal ally of Nazi Germany, but 
rather a country that, given its geographic location and 
understandable zeal for a change in the territorial status quo, 
acted honourably and at times even thwarted Hitler's foreign and 
domestic programs. 

"Unwilling satellite" or "last satellite?" As is the case with so 
many historical problems, there is truth in both these 
descriptions. The fact is that Hungarian society was deeply 
convulsed by the question of how to deal with Hitler's Germany. 
Many Hungarians were strongly attracted to the Third Reich, 
firmly believing that it would be victorious in the war, and they 
thus remained fanatically loyal to the bitter end. At the opposite 
pole were those Hungarians who, for a variety of reasons, viewed 
Nazi Germany with great distrust and even contempt. Many 
were convinced that Germany would not win the war. They thus 
struggled, as best they could in the circumstances, to ensure that 
Hungary's fa te would not become entwined with that of 
Germany. These views were predominant among those 
conservative statesmen who occupied most of the highest 
positions of the Hungarian government in the late 1930s and 
the war years. 

Perhaps the portion of Hungarian society in which pro-
German and pro-Nazi sentiments were most pronounced was the 
officer corps. During the interwar period close ties were 
maintained between the Hungarian and German officer corps. 
They had fought "shoulder to shoulder" in World War I and 
looked forward to collaboration in a future war aimed at 
destroying tjhe status quo and fulfilling the territorial aspirations 
of their two countries. These feelings of comradeship and a 
shared destiny were not appreciably diminished by Hitler's 



coming to power in 1933. Some of the more traditional and 
conservative Hungarian officers were wary of intimate coopera-
tion with Hitler's Germany but in the officer corps there was a 
growing general conviction that alliance with Nazi Germany was 
the only path to the restoration of a powerful, prosperous 
Hungary. 3 A handful of these officers were so eager to promote 
Hungary's linking up with the Third Reich that from 1938 on 
into the early stages of World War II they actively searched for a 
suitable casus belli that would draw Hungary into the conflict on 
Germany's side. 

In his memoirs, Admiral Miklos Horthy, Hungary's head of 
state in the interwar period, asserted that Hungary's entry into 
World War II had been provoked by a staged bombing of the 
Hungarian city of Kassa carried out by German pilots. General 
Henrik Werth, the Hungarian Chief of Staff, who had been 
pressing the government to join in Hitler's campaign against 
Soviet Russia, was, according to Horthy, an "interested party" in 
the conspiracy. 4 This theory was accepted by many other 
members of Hungary's interwar conservative nationalist es-
tablishment. At the same time, and somewhat surprisingly, the 
conspiracy theory has also received wide, indeed nearly 
unanimous, support from Marxist historians of contemporary 
Hungary. In the one volume history of Hungary prepared by the 
most prominent historians in Hungary today, it is stated without 
equivocation that the bombing of Kassa was planned by the 
German and Hungarian general staffs in order to draw Hungary 
into the war. 5 

This is surely one of the rare instances in which Marxist 
historians have fully embraced one of Admiral Horthy's 
interpretations of an event in modern Hungarian history. This 
curious state of affairs becomes explicable when one recognizes 
the utility of the conspiracy theory for these ideological 
opponents. For defenders of the Horthy regime, and for Horthy 
himself, it provided a convenient way to transfer responsibility for 
Hungary's entry into the war away from the Hungarian 
government to the devious Nazi Germans and to certain 
unpatriotic Hungarian military officers, many of whom were of 
German ethnic background. Those historians of Socialist 
Hungary who have dealt with the Kassa bombing have laboured 
under another kind of restraint. They could not suggest that the 
bombers had in fact been Soviet, for this would malign the Soviet 



Union, which has always denied responsibility for the bombing. 
Supporters of the conspiracy theory have thus spanned the 

ideological spectrum. Yet, despite the wide acceptance of this 
theory, the supporting evidence has been surprisingly meagre. 
No official German or Hungarian government document relating 
to the alleged conspiracy has been uncovered. Moreover, if there 
was a conspiracy, everyone on both the German and Hungarian 
sides kept his silence during and after the war. No one ever 
stepped forward to admit complicity in the Kassa bombing at the 
postwar trials in Nuremberg and in Hungary, or in biographical 
sources. Thus, the theory of a conspiracy has rested largely on 
the testimony of three individuals. One was Adam Krudy, a 
Hungarian military officer who emerged after the war as the most 
famous eyewitness of the bombing. Krudy asserted that the 
bombing was carried out by the Germans in aircraft that bore 
Axis markings. There are major inconsistencies in Krudy's 
testimony, however, and in recent years his assertions have been 
discredited by several investigators, including Julian Borsanyi 
and Nandor Dreisziger. 6 

The conspiracy theory has also rested in part on the testimony 
of two military intelligence officers, Rudolf Bamler, a high-
ranking member of the German intelligence agency, the Abwehr, 
during the early stages of World War II, and Istvan Ujszaszy, who 
in 1941 was head of military intelligence on the Hungarian 
General Staff. Ujszaszy was interrogated while in Soviet custody 
after the war. An alleged transcript of his statements pertaining 
to the Kassa bombing was submitted as evidence at the 
Nuremberg Trials. Ujszaszy stated flatly that certain German 
and Hungarian officers had manufactured the incident at 
Kassa in order to provoke Hungary to declare war. Ujszaszy's 
testimony, however, did not provide any convincing specific 
evidence. It is apparent that he did not have any first-hand 
knowledge of a conspiracy, and that his assertion was merely a 
hunch based on the suspicious behaviour of some of his 
colleagues. In any case, the reliability of his testimony is reduced 
by the na ture of his interrogation, which may have been under 
duress. 7 

The testimony of Rudolf Bamler, who in 1939 was head of 
counterintelligence in the Abwehr, must also be treated with 
caution. At an East German historical conference in 1957, 
Bamler, himself not a historian, spoke about the role of German 



military intelligence in the coming of World War II. As an 
example of the invidious activities of the Abwehr, Bamler 
referred briefly to the bombing of Kassa, which, he claimed, was 
arranged by the Abwehr in order to persuade the Hungarians to 
enter the war. Bamler made no mention of the participation of 
Hungarian officers in the conspiracy, although he did make the 
remarkable accusation that the President of Slovakia, Jozef Tiso, 
was aware of and abetted the conspiracy. 8 Bamler offered no 
documentation to support his assertions. Since Bamler in 1941 
was no longer assigned to the Abwehr (he was the commander of 
an artillery regiment) it is unlikely that he was involved in the 
alleged conspiracy. It is possible that his story was based on 
information he had gained from his Abwehr colleagues, but this 
is merely a supposition, since neither at the historical conference 
nor later did Bamler elaborate on his brief and cryptic references 
to the Kassa bombing. 

The theory of a German-Hungarian conspiracy has thus rested 
on a weak foundation of evidence, and in recent years some of the 
historians most interested in the Kassa controversy have discarded 
it as a likely explanation. Even in Hungary some historians have 
ventured to suggest that this traditional theory is flawed by 
inconsistencies and questionable supporting evidence. 9 Despite 
this historiographical trend, the purpose of this paper is to argue 
that the conspiracy theory remains both viable and plausible. 
Although startling new evidence bearing on the alleged 
conspiracy has not been uncovered, there exists certain intriguing 
circumstantial evidence bearing on the possible role of Hungar-
ian officers in a plot to create a casus belli for Hungary's entry 
into the war. On the basis of this evidence it is possible to 
conclude not that Hungarian officers definitely helped stage a 
provocation at Kassa, but that certain of them were quite willing 
to do so and in fact had urged the Germans to create such a 
provocation on two separate occasions before June, 1941. To 
demonstrate this, one need not rely on the testimony of Krudy, 
Ujszaszy, or Bamler. 

In the past one of the weaknesses of the conspiracy theory has 
been the inability of investigators to discover any Hungarian 
officers who could be specifically linked with a conspiracy. 
Several individuals have been mentioned, but no convincing 
evidence has ever been uncovered. If there was a conspiracy, it 
has been argued, surely some Hungarian officers would have 



been collaborating with German officials in Budapest. Two 
prominent German representatives in wartime Budapest, Gen-
eral Fiitterer, the air attache, and Otto von Erdmannsdorf, the 
diplomatic minister, have both denied in a convincing way any 
knowledge of a conspiracy hatched in Budapest. Skeptics also 
argue that a plot of this kind would have required that a large 
number of Hungarian officers participate. In interwar Hungary 
even the most confidential information had a way of spreading 
quite rapidly through informal channels. It seems inconceivable 
that a conspiracy on the scale of the Kassa bombing could have 
been kept a secret in Budapest not only during the war but up to 
today. 

This phenomenon can be explained, however, if one assumes 
that the alleged conspiracy was carried out by only a handful of 
Hungarians and Germans skilled in military intelligence, and 
that the plot was devised and coordinated not in Budapest but in 
Berlin. The two most prominent Hungarian officials in Berlin in 
June, 1941 were Col. Sandor Homlok, the military attache, and 
Dome Sztojay, a former General Staff officer who had been 
Hungary's minister to Germany since 1936. These two 
individuals may be regarded as prime suspects in the search for 
the Kassa bombing conspirators. 

In the two decades before 1941, Sztojay and Homlok helped set 
the stage for close military cooperation with Germany. Their 
special area of expertise was military intelligence. Before 1918 
Sztojay had been an intelligence expert assigned to the Habsburg 
General Staff in Vienna. His experience was put to good use in 
Hungary after the war, when Sztojay helped to establish an 
independent intelligence service and became its first director. 
From 1927 he served as military attache in Berlin, where he 
fostered his personal ties with Germany's military elite. The 
culmination of his efforts was an important secret agreement 
signed by the German and Hungarian general staffs in 1932. It 
called for a coordination of German and Hungarian intelligence 
gathering operations, particularly with regard to Czechoslovakia 
as a likely opponent of the two countries.10 From this point on 
German and Hungarian cooperation in intelligence matters was 
intensive. Nazi Germany did not ever establish such a frank and 
intimate relationship with any other country for the exchange of 
military intelligence. 

In 1936 Sztojay was appointed Hungarian Minister in Berlin. 



By this time he was fully convinced that Hungary's salvation lay 
in the closest cooperation, indeed even alliance, with the Third 
Reich. Sztojay felt increasingly frustrated, however, by the 
refusal of the civilian government, especially the Foreign 
Minister, Kalman Kanya, to make any direct commitment to 
Hitler's Germany. Sztojay was so convinced of the validity of his 
views that he was willing to deviate from official Hungarian 
policy in certain matters and pursue his own policies. His 
deviations were encouraged by his friends on the Hungarian 
General Staff, to whom he reported regularly. As Europe edged 
toward a crisis in 1937 and 1938, Sztojay was working secretly 
behind the scenes, without the knowledge or approval of his 
superiors in Budapest, to convince the Germans that Hungary 
could and would participate in a joint action against Czechoslo-
vakia. Whenever possible he pressed for German-Hungarian 
military staff talks to prepare for such a campaign. 11 

Sztojay's frustration over the circumspection of Hungary's 
civilian government was shared by many of his fellow military 
officers. By 1937 it was generally believed in the Hungarian 
General Staff that renewed war was certain and that a powerfully 
rearmed Germany was bound to emerge victorious in such a 
conflict. It was thus imperative that Hungary link its destiny to 
that of Germany before it was too late. Discontent in the General 
Staff was so great that in early 1938 serious thought was given to 
toppling Hungary's parliamentary system and installing a 
military dictatorship.12 Prominent among these discontented 
officers was Col. Homlok, who during 1938 and 1939 was a 
general staff officer active in various matters relating to military 
intelligence and surreptitious activities of all kinds. 

Homlok was able to establish close personal ties with 
high-ranking Abwehr officials, including Admiral Canaris. 13 

As the crisis over Czechoslovakia heated up in the late summer of 
1938, Homlok apparently was searching for a way to persuade his 
government to overcome its hesitations and join wholeheartedly 
in a German attack on Czechoslovakia. During high-level 
German-Hungarian talks in late August, however, Regent Miklos 
Horthy rejected Hitler's offer of a joint military campaign to 
dismember Czechoslovakia. It was in the aftermath of those 
dramatic talks that Homlok called on Col. Hellmuth Groscurth, 
head of Section 2 of the Abwehr, in Berlin on September 1. After 
asserting that Hungary in principle wished to join in the attack on 



Czechoslovakia, Homlok made the following statement, which is 
recorded in Groscurth's diary: "The Hungarian Chief of Staff 
requests the creation of a casus belli for an attack on Czech-
oslovakia by the dropping of Czech bombs on Hungarian 
territory by German aircraft after seizure of the first Czech 
airports. The Hungarians wish to determine the timing of the 
bombing."1 4 

It is certain that Homlok's request was made without 
knowledge of the civilians in the Hungarian government. 
Whether the Hungarian Chief of Staff, Jeno Ratz, had in fact 
authorized Homlok's approach to the Abwehr is unknown. No 
other mention of Homlok's initiative can be found in any other 
German or Hungarian document. It should be noted that 
Groscurth, who secretly opposed Hitler's aggressive policies, 
seemed to regard Homlok's plan as a verification of his suspicion 
that the Hungarian government did not want to join in the 
campaign against Czechoslovakia. Of course, events in 
September, 1938 proceeded in such a way that the opportunity 
for the Abwehr to fulfill Homlok's request did not arise. 

Later in 1938 and early 1939 Homlok continued to pursue 
projects that directly impinged on Hungarian foreign policy. In 
the fall he presided over the attempt to infiltrate Hungarian 
guerrilla bands into Slovakia and Ruthenia in order to create 
disturbances and turmoil, thus setting the stage for the entry of 
Hungarian troops to restore order. 15 Homlok soon gained a 
reputation for ruthlessness and a willingness to use unorthodox 
and even illegal methods. There is some evidence to suggest that 
he engineered a series of provocations along the Slovak border in 
January, 1939, which greatly inflamed Hungary's relations with 
Czechoslovakia. These provocations failed to produce the desired 
result, namely Hungarian seizure of Slovakia, and among more 
moderate Hungarian officials Homlok was coming into disrepute 
as an irresponsible adventurer.16 

Later in 1939 Homlok was appointed military attache in 
Berlin. After the outbreak of the war he joined Sztojay in 
pressing the government in Budapest to abandon its neutrality 
and align itself with Germany in the war. A critical junction was 
reached in the spring of 1941, when Hitler decided to send his 
armies into Yugoslavia and urged Hungary to join in the attack. 
In their eagerness to seize this opportunity, Hungary's military 
leaders strongly recommended full cooperation with Germany. 



The suicide of Pal Teleki, the Prime Minister, who opposed 
militant action, made the officers even more desperate. How 
could they overcome the shock over Teleki's suicide and persuade 
the Regent and Cabinet to accept Hitler's offer? A strategy was 
adopted to ask the Germans to create a suitable casus belli for 
Hungary, perhaps a Yugoslav provocation on the southern 
frontier. Such a proposal was presented directly to Hitler on 
April 4 by Sztojay and the Hungarian Minister of Defense, 
General Karoly Bartha. 17 

It is not known what Hitler's reaction was to this Hungarian 
proposal. When the German attack began on April 6, however, 
some bombs were dropped on the Hungarian city of Szeged and 
elsewhere in southern Hungary by what were reported to be 
Yugoslav planes. Rumours spread immediately that the bombing 
was in fact German provocation. 18 No further information 
about these bombing raids, which bear some resemblance to the 
attack on Kassa, has been uncovered. 

The second great crisis of 1941 came with the German attack 
on Soviet Russia in June. Sztojay was probably the first 
Hungarian to learn of the upcoming campaign. During a 
conversation with Sztojay in late March, Hitler strongly hinted 
that he had lost patience with the Soviet Union and that a 
German-Soviet confrontation was not far off. 19 In May, when it 
became clear that the German invasion was imminent, Sztojay 
dispatched several reports to Budapest in which he argued that 
Hungary, which had long enjoyed a reputation as a staunchly 
anti-communist state, could not possibly stand aside when 
Hitler's great crusade against Bolshevism began. In fact, 
Hungary would be well advised to volunteer its assistance 
beforehand. 20 Homlok argued along similar lines in his own 
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report. 

In Budapest similar arguments were being presented by 
General Werth, the Chief of Staff. The Hungarian Cabinet and 
even the normally impetuous Regent were not eager, however, to 
embark on a military campaign that did not seem to have a direct 
impact on Hungary's national interests. In any case, the 
Germans were not asking for any major Hungarian assistance. As 
the Russian campaign unfolded on June 22, Hungary's military 
leaders were thus highly frustrated and depressed. By the next 
day, however, the situation had changed dramatically. The 
Wehrmacht's special representative in Hungary, General Kurt 



Himer, now informed Werth that a voluntary offer of support by 
Hungary would in fact be welcomed by Germany. 22 

The Hungarian government, however, was still reluctant to 
take any significant military measures against the Soviet Union, 
and Hitler refused to make a direct request for Hungarian help, 
since this might eventually lead to Hungarian demands for 
territorial rewards. A stalemate was thus reached, and the 
German High Command, aware of the grumbling among the 
Hungarian officers, took the position that "if the (Hungarian) 
soldiers want to participate, they should persuade their 
politicians." 23 

In Berlin Sztojay and Homlok were almost certainly aware of 
the German military authorities attitude on June 22 and 23. It 
seems entirely plausible, indeed even likely, that when they were 
told that the Hungarian officers should persuade their govern-
ment, Sztojay and Homlok concluded that this could no longer be 
accomplished through written exhortations. The crisis seemed to 
call for the kind of bold tactic that had been used by Homlok and 
Sztojay twice before, in September, 1938 and April, 1941 a 
request for a German manufactured provocation. It also seems 
probable that in making such a request Sztojay and Homlok 
would turn not to Hitler and Ribbentrop (who in any case were 
inaccessible at the Fiihrer's headquarters), but to their friends in 
the Abwehr with whom they had worked intimately on many 
clandestine projects over the years. If this speculation is correct, 
the plot was thus hatched in Berlin shortly after June 22 and was 
carried out by Abwehr agents on June 26. 

Several objections to this theory might legitimately be raised. 
For example, why have no official Hungarian or German 
documents concerning the conspiracy come to light? The answer 
would be that no such Hungarian documents would exist because 
the plot was hatched and carried out in Berlin. It may be that no 
Hungarians other than Sztojay and Homlok were aware of the 
conspiracy. Perhaps General Werth, the Chief of Staff, simply 
instructed Homlok to do what he could to persuade the Germans 
to help create a suitable casus belli. This would not have been 
unprecedented as we have seen, the Hungarian Minister of 
Defense had made precisely this request of Hitler in April, 1941. 
Werth may even have assumed the attitude so characteristic of 
leaders presiding over clandestine and potentially embarrassing 
operations he may have told Homlok to do what was necessary, 



but that he should not report officially on the details of any 
provocation that was carried out. If this was the case, Werth 
himself may have been surprised by the bombing of Kassa, and 
he may not have been certain in his own mind that this was in fact 
a German provocation. In any case, Sztojay and Homlok would 
surely have been careful to keep the conspiracy a secret and to 
communicate with their German counterparts orally rather than 
in writing. It is also understandable that both men would have 
kept their terrible secret later in the war and especially after the 
war. Homlok was certainly capable of concealing the unsavoury 
projects in which he had participated. Early in the war he was to 
play a sinister role in a secret plan to gain German cooperation 
for the expulsion of Jews from Hungary. Homlok's actions served 
directly to undermine his government's policies and set the stage 
for the brutal treatment of Hungary's Jews in 1944. Yet Homlok's 
role in these events was not uncovered after the war, and Homlok 
carefully kept his silence and escaped any prosecution or 
notoriety. 24 

The absence of any surviving documentation on the German 
side can also be explained. The Abwehr was a highly professional 
organization that of course took rigourous measures to maintain 
secrecy in its clandestine operations. Those who participated in 
the conspiracy (the pilots of the bombers, service crew at the 
airport, etc.) were surely not told all the details of the mission. 
Probably only a small number of high-ranking Abwehr officers 
knew the full story, and some or most of them, including Canaris, 
may have died in the war. It should also be noted that most of 
the Abwehr's files and archives were destroyed in the war. Thus 
any written records relating to the Kassa bombing would likely 
have perished. 

There remains a practical question, posed by Julian Borsanyi 
in his book on the Kassa bombing. Could the Germans have 
planned and carried out the bombing of Kassa in just the few 
days between June 22 and June 26? 25 The answer is yes. The 
Abwehr had several posts and no doubt a number of officers and 
agents in Slovakia. Suitable aircraft of Russian design had been 
acquired during the seizure of Czechoslovakia in 19 3 9 . 26 Surely 
no more than one day would have been required to secure and 
prepare the appropriate planes on an airfield under Abwehr 
jurisdiction in Slovakia. It seems likely that the Abwehr had 
available reliable pilots who knew the terrain (perhaps Slovak 



pilots) and could drop the bombs with some precision once the 
target was reached. T h e Abwehr had for some time conducted 
reconnaissance flights along and even across the Soviet frontier in 
this area. (Some of these flights apparently originated at a secret 
Abwehr air base in Hungary near Budapest.)2 7 

The conspiracy theory outlined here is based only on 
circumstantial evidence. It is, however, a plausible explanation 
to the mystery of the Kassa bombing. Even if someday 
sensational and convincing new evidence is found that demon-
strates that the responsibility for the bombing rests with the 
Soviet Union, or with the Slovaks or Czechs, it still would be 
possible to say that there were some Hungarians who were fully 
capable of instigating such a provocation and had tried to do so 
even before June, 1941. 
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Though several decades have elapsed since the conclusion of the 
Second World War many pertinent issues remain unsolved. The 
best-known one is certainly the unfinished mission of Rudolf 
Hess. On the eve of the German-Russian war, the Hess affair was 
a momentous German effort to neutralize the West in order to get 
a free hand against the Soviet Union. But the Hess mission failed 
of necessity because by May, 1941, Adolf Hitler's Germany had 
lost its credibility in the eyes of the West. A few weeks later, the 
bombing of Kassa occurred and joined the series of unsolved 
mysteries of this greatest human drama. Like the Rudolf Hess 
mission, the bombing of Kassa is also surrounded by secrecy. 
Owing to the very nature of such events no authentic 
sources —written or printed —have surfaced since. It appears to 
have been planned and executed in complete secrecy as the 
natural outcome of long and complex diplomatic developments. 

On June 4, 1920, the Treaty of Trianon put an end to the 
existence of historic Hungary. It meant significant territorial 
losses for the country and roughly 4 million Hungarian became 
minorities in the successor states. The minority rights of these 
Hungarians remained unsettled between the wars as the successor 
states did not ensure equality for their Hungarian subjects. This 
development caused Hungarians to be preoccupied with 
revisionism, which became the cornerstone of Hungary's external 
policy. Anti-Soviet sentiment was also a prime factor in the 
country's foreign policy orientation. Since Germany found 
herself in a similar strategic constellation, revisionism and 
anti-Communism helped to forge a community of interest 
between German and Hungarian societies. Due to these 
circumstances, for years elected governments in Hungary 
misinterpreted the advent of national socialism, starting with the 
Nazi takeover on February 1, 1933. On that same day, Prime 



Minister Gyula Gombos, formerly a captain on the General Staff, 
sent an enthusiastic message to Adolf Hitler, and requested closer 
cooperation between Germany and Hungary in economic as well 
as foreign policy matters . 1 

Despite Prime Minister Gombos' desire to establish closer and 
more cordial relations with Germany, German-Hungarian 
diplomatic envoys continued to be mutually suspicious of each 
other even before the 1938 Sudeten crisis when the Hungarian 
government refused to participate in military action against 
Czechoslovakia as Germany's ally. On March 7, 1934, Italy, 
Austria and Hungary concluded the Rome Pact in order to 
coordinate their political and economic policies. At the time, 
both Austria and Hungary looked upon Italy as a natural 
counterweight to Germany's expansionist designs. This idea 
proved to be a misconceived one since Italy did not have either 
the military or economic strength to counterbalance German 
imperialism. Because of Germany's rising power in Central and 
Eastern Europe, the Rome Pact was unable to block the 
Wilhelmstrasse's ambitions. As a result, the signatory govern-
ments of the Rome Pact soon took Germany's suspicions into 
consideration and even thought of asking Germany to join the 
Rome Pact. By doing this the Rome Pact governments admitted 
that the idea that Italy could serve as a counterweight to 
Germany was nothing but an empty illusion from the very 
beginning. 2 

The first major break in German-Hungarian relations 
occurred in August 1938 as an aftermath of the Bled Conference 
in Yugoslavia where Hungary and the Little Entente states had 
just reached an agreement. The Bled Agreement of August 23, 
1938, recognized for the first time since the end of the First World 
War Hungary's right to rearmament. It also renounced the use 
of force in territorial disputes between Hungary and the Little 
Entente States.3 It is interesting to note that the Bled 
Conference occurred during the state visit of Regent Horthy and 
other leading Hungarian politicians to Germany. During the 
visit, Hitler and Ribbentrop in vain urged the Hungarians to 
commit themselves to military action against Czechoslovakia. 
These negotiations were summarized fifteen years later as follows: 

During these negotiations the Hungarian Government 
had resisted all the pressure that was put upon them to 
give a firm promise of military cooperation with 



Germany in an attack on Czechoslovakia... Not even 
Hitler's willingness at this stage, to allow Hungary to 
acquire the whole of Slovakia and Ruthenia, could 
tempt the Hungarians, in their disarmed state, to 
commit themselves to military action against Czecho-
slovakia. 4 

On November 28, 1938, foreign minister Kalman 
Kanya was replaced at German instigation for the role he had 
played at the Bled Conference. According to the Minutes of the 
Berlin meeting on January 16, 1939 between the Fuehrer and 
Istvan Csaky, the new foreign minister, Hitler strongly criticized 
the anti-German behaviour of the Hungarian government and 
had especially harsh words for Kanya's role at the Bled 
Conference. Hitler accused Kanya of being an enemy of 
Germany, and of helping to revive the Little Entente against 
Germany during Horthy's state visit to Germany. 5 

Ribbentrop's hostile attitude toward the Hungarian govern-
ment seemed to be evident in the negotiations leading to the 
Vienna Award of 1938. Ciano recorded his telephone 
conversations with Ribbentrop on the matter as follows: "The 
truth is that he (Ribbentrop) intends to protect Czechoslovakia as 
far as he can and sacrifice the ambitions, even the legitimate 
ambitions, of Hungary."5 Mussolini and Ciano wished to utilise 
Hungary as a barrier against Germany's eastward expansion. 
The German foreign ministry clearly saw this intention and 
therefore backed Slovakia against Hungary. In his conversation 
with Vojtech Tuka on February 12, 1939, Hitler "regretted that 
he had not known earlier of the Slovak struggle for independ-
ence."7 During those days Hitler showed himself as a protector 
of Slovakia against Hungarian claims. A.J. P. Taylor was not far 
from the truth when he stated that, in protecting Slovakia's 
independence, "Hitler was acting against the Hungarians rather 
than against the Czechs."8 

The relationship between Germany and Hungary never 
improved; on the contrary, it gradually worsened despite 
Mussolini's and Ciano's interventions to reconcile the two 
governments. The case of Poland was the next test of the 
worsening Hungarian-German connection. On July 24, 1939, 
just a few weeks before the outbreak of the German-Polish war, 
Prime Minister Teleki wrote two letters to Chancellor Hitler 
concerning Hungary's role in the foreseeable German-Polish 



conflict. In his second letter Pal Teleki strongly emphasized that 
"Hungary could not, on moral grounds, be in a position to take 
armed action against Poland." 9 Teleki's second letter caused 
enormous consternation in Germany's ruling circles. On August 
8, 1939, Istvan Csaky received a ruthless answer at Berchtesga-
den. Hitler felt mortally offended and declared that Germany 
did not want Hungarian assistance against Poland because as he 
said "Poland presents no military problem to us." 10 In order to 
conciliate German leadership, foreign minister Csaky apologized 
and withdrew Prime Minister Teleki's letters, explaining that 
"...unfortunately, they had apparently been misunderstood." 11 

On September 1, 1939, the German attack on Poland began. 
Hungary did not lend any assistance in this case. In contrast, the 
army of independent Slovakia joined the German forces and 
started military operations against her northern Slavic brothers. 
The Polish-Slovak war was very cruel the Poles even used 
chemical warfare against the Slovaks. 

The Slovak attack on Poland created a cordial relationship 
between Germany and Slovakia at Hungary's expense. This was 
demonstrated on several occasions afterwards. As an aftermath 
of the war, more than 200,000 Poles escaped from their country 
and found refuge as political exiles in Hungary. From a German 
vantage point Hungary's hospitality to the refugees appeared to 
be an unfriendly act, all the more so as it contrasted sharply with 
the attitude of Slovakia. On October 21, 1939, the Slovak envoy 
MatuS Cernak, was granted an audience with Hitler, during 
which the Fuehrer praised Slovakia's behaviour while sharply 
condemning Hungary's, and held out the prospect of the revision 
of the 1938 Vienna Award at the expense of Hungary.1 2 In July, 
1940, Jozef Tiso, the President of Slovakia, led a government 
delegation on a state visit to Germany. During the ensuing 
negotiations, Hitler and Ribbentrop reassured the Slovak leaders 
that their newly-established country was under the protection of 
Germany which would see to it that Hungary's hostile intentions 
against Slovakia would be prevented from materializing.13 

Germany could not rely on the Teleki government, remember-
ing only too well the uncooperative attitude of the Teleki-
influenced government relating to Hitler's actions against 
Czechoslovakia in 1938 and Poland in 1939. As a result, 
Germany requested Ciano to secure the Hungarian government's 
permission to use its transportation system by German troops 



destined to invade Greece in 1940.14 At this time Hungary's 
military leadership enjoyed a privileged position afforded by Law 
No.II of 1939 on national defense. This law brought about 
fundamental changes in the country's political structure and 
deeply influenced its military and foreign policies in the coming 
years.15 Law No.II of 1939 restored universal conscription, 
compelled all citizens between the ages of 14 and 70 to perform 
defense work even in peacetime, put under military control the 
most important branches of civilian administration including all 
industrial and agricultural production, and established the 
Legfelsobb Honvedelmi Tanacs (Supreme Council on National 
Defense), an organization which had de facto jurisdiction in 
important military, domestic, and foreign policy affairs over the 
regular government. 

As a direct consequence of the overambitious implementation 
of the National Defense Law of 1939, Hungary actually had two 
governments: civilian and military. Regent Horthy sided with the 
latter in most of the civilian-military disputes. In these crucial 
times, on September 1, 1940, Teleki wrote a letter to Regent 
Horthy complaining about the growing influence of the military 
over the civilian administration as well as the activities of General 
Henrik Werth, Chief of the Hungarian General Staff. In this 
letter Teleki accused Werth and the military of interfering with 
most branches of the civilian government including the ministries 
of Foreign Affairs, Commerce, and Industry. The military, he 
further charged, without the knowledge of competent ministers, 
concluded agreements with Germany even on export-import 
matters. Teleki also raised objections against the customary 
practice of German army (intelligence corps) officers commis-
sioned by the Royal Hungarian General Staff routinely 
participating in deciphering codes in the Hungarian Ministry of 
Foreign Affairs without the knowledge and approval of the 
Hungarian Foreign Minister.16 

Regent Horthy, confident in the military, failed again to put 
an end to this state of affairs. Obviously, the Regent's political 
philosophy contributed to establishing close military cooperation 
between his country and Germany. In fact, by the time of the 
German invasion of Yugoslavia there had been well-established 
channels of communication between the two general staffs. On 
March 27, 1941, Hitler summoned the commanders of his air 
force and the army and while announcing an imminent attack on 



Yugoslavia he stated, among others, the following intentions "We 
will try to get the neighboring states to participate in a suitable 
way. Actual military support against Yugoslavia is to be asked of 
Italy, Hungary and in certain respects of Bulgaria too."1 7 At 
the same meeting Hitler announced territorial rewards for these 
countries: the Adriatic coast for Italy, the Banat for Hungary and 
Macedonia for Bulgaria.18 

Horthy and his military leaders agreed to the German request, 
while Teleki and some of his supporters had serious reservations. 
Laszlo Szabo, Hungarian military attache in Rome and a friend 
and confidant of Mussolini, belonged to the latter group and 
confidentially informed his Yugoslav colleague in Rome about 
Hitler's intention days before the German attack on 
Yugoslavia. 19 On March 30, 1941, General Friedrich von 
Paulus arrived in Budapest to begin negotiations with General 
Werth, on Hungarian-German military collaboration aimed 
against Yugoslavia. According to Paulus there were no obstacles 
in the negotiations which resulted in mutual understanding. 

On the same day, March 30, 1941, only days before the start of 
military operations against Yugoslavia, Karoly Rassay, leader of 
Hungary's liberal opposition, called on the new foreign minister, 
Laszlo Bardossy, to protest against the planned military action. 
Bardossy defended the country's participation in the planned 
military operation arguing that if Hungary did not take part in 
the action Germany would occupy the country and appoint a 
government which would fulfill all the wishes of Berlin. At this 
meeting with Rassay, Bardossy referred to the extraordinary 
pressure exerted upon the civilian government by Hungarian 
military circles to take active part in the forthcoming German-
Yugoslav war. These military circles based their judgement on 
the fact that up to this point the Hungarian army had been 
mobilized three times without being engaged in action and that if 
the current mobilization did not culminate in military action, it 
would destroy the army's morale.2 0 

As the time of Germany's military confrontation with the 
Soviet Union approached, German diplomats and generals tried 
repeatedly to bind Hungary more closely to the Third Reich. On 
May 24, 1941, Otto von Erdmannsdorff, the German envoy to 
Budapest, had a conversation with Prime Minister Bardossy 
which dealt strictly with military topics and focused on Hungary's 
eventual participation in the anticipated German-Soviet war. 21 



Henceforth, high-ranking military officers of Germany desper-
ately strove to obtain a voluntary pledge from the Hungarian 
government to participate in the coming German-Soviet conflict. 
Learning from past experience when Hungary refused to follow 
the German lead —in the Czechoslovak and Polish crises —Hitler 
and Ribbentrop clung to the principle of voluntary action. They 
did so because they could not countenance being flatly rejected 
again. In addition, the German government was rightly afraid of 
further territorial demands by Hungary which would have 
seriously complicated Berlin's relationship with its two client 
states, Slovakia and Rumania, at this stage of developments. 

In spite of the insistence of General Werth and some other 
ranking Hungarian officers, the Bardossy government stuck to its 
original standpoint that without the explicit request of the 
German government, made through diplomatic channels, the 
Hungarian government would not be willing to participate in the 
conflict. 

Under escalating German pressure, Henrik Werth, Dome 
Sztojay, and Colonel Sandor Homlok, the military attache at the 
Hungarian Legation in Berlin, in vain urged Bardossy to make a 
voluntary declaration of a military alliance with Germany in the 
approaching war. On June 14, 1941, just a week before the 
outbreak of German-Soviet hostilities, Henrik Werth sent a 
Memorandum to Prime Minister Bardossy.22 In it Werth 
impatiently urged the government to authorize him to enter into 
negotiations with competent German military leaders with the 
aim of settling the essential points of military cooperation. In 
Werth's opinion, Hungary ought to participate in the forthcom-
ing hostilities all the more because "the German armed forces will 
achieve victory (over the Red Army) and the participation of 
Hungary will last only for a very short time so that in a few weeks 
the mobilized Hungarian troops can gradually be discharged and 
can return home by harvest time." In the Memorandum, Werth 
steadfastly stressed that Hungary's territorial growth depended 
on the active cooperation of the Hungarian army with Germany's 
fighting forces, and concluded that the government should make 
a voluntary offer of a military alliance to Germany. 

On June 20, 1941, just two days before the German attack on 
the Soviet Union, Colonel Homlok prepared a report to Werth 
emphasizing that: 



I hold necessary Hungary's military participation... 
Military operations will assume the character of a 
"Blitzkrieg"...According to more cautious estimates 
the war will be finished in 3 months.. .I heard such an 
opinion that after the first great battle the Soviet 
military might will start disintegrating. 23 

Some s imu l t aneous events r e n d e r e d Hungary ' s 
position very difficult. On June 22, 1941, Italy declared war 
against the USSR and, on the same day Slovakia severed 
diplomatic relations with the Soviets. The following day, General 
Antonescu issued a Manifesto to the Rumanian army and the 
nation to liberate Russian occupied Bessarabia and Bukovina. 
Concurrently Slovakia entered the war while Hungary merely 
severed its diplomatic ties with the Soviet Union. After the 
session of the Council of Ministers, Premier Bardossy asked 
Karoly Bartha, Minister of Defense, what the outlook for the war 
was. The Minister of Defense predicted total German victory in 
six weeks time. But German plans for a Blitzkrieg were 
threatened already during the first days of the war. This is why 
soon after June 22nd Germany urged some European nations to 
participate in one form or other in the "crusade" against the 
Soviet Union. The propaganda machinery of the Nazionalsozial-
istische Deutsche Arbeiter-Partei in particular tried to muster 
more nations for collective action. Despite these efforts, the 
Bardossy government unequivocally refused to offer military aid 
on a voluntary basis. 

During this highly critical period, interesting diplomatic 
actions and changes in attitude took place in Hungarian-Soviet 
relations which understandably irritated the diplomats of the 
Third Reich. It is important to put events into historical 
perspective. In order to counterbalance Germany's aid to 
Rumania in its dispute with Hungary, Molotov told Jozsef 
Kristoffy, Hungarian envoy to Moscow, as early as July 4th, 1940 
that the Soviet Union considered Hungary's revisionist claims to 
be well-founded and that she will help Hungary at the peace 
conference. 24 Somewhat later, on August 25, 1940, Molotov 
again told Kristoffy that the Soviet Union never acknowledged 
the Paris Peace Treaties and the Treaty of Trianon because these 
treaties created a Rumania which was contrary to the interests of 
Hungary, the Soviet Union and Bulgaria alike. A day after the 
outbreak of the German-Soviet war, Molotov again told Kristoffy 



that the Soviet Union has no territorial demands against 
Rumania, but he, Molotov, wanted to know the Hungarian 
government's position concerning the ongoing conflict. Because 
of the circumstances in those days, Kristoffy no longer had 
contact with his government, therefore Molotov himself gave 
instructions for the restoration of communication links between 
Budapest and the Hungarian Legation in Moscow*. But a chain 
of occurrences intervened and drastically altered the course of 
history. 

On June 22nd, in a telephone conversation with General Kurt 
Himer, liaison officer of the Oberkommando der Wehrmacht at 
the Hungarian General Staff in Budapest, General Alfred Jodl 
clarified the official German stand by saying "We are accepting 
every Hungarian aid. We do not want to require anything, but 
everything which they offer we gratefully accept. It is out of the 
question that we would not want Hungary's participation."2 5 

On June 23, 1941, General Franz Haider, Chief of the German 
General Staff called General Himer, liaison officer in Budapest, 
on the telephone and stated categorically the following: 

Now it is important that the Hungarian military 
leadership bring into motion the political leadership to 
offer its voluntary help.. . We do not raise any demands 
because one shall pay for those, but we would be 
grateful for any support especially for fast-moving 
troops (mechanized army corps). 26 

The Hungarian government showed no sign of accepting 
the German stand relayed through Henrik Werth's medi-
ation nor was it inclined to change its frequently expressed 
stand of non-intervention without the official request of the 
German government. Consequently there followed an appropri-
ate shift in German strategy designed to sweep Hungary into the 
ongoing war without the delivery of any explicit German request 
through the usual diplomatic channels. 

In retaliation for the Budapest government's unyielding stance 
this shift occurred very soon. On June 26, 1941 several airplanes 

* Editor s note: The Soviet message arrived in Budapest only 
on the 24th. For further comments on these events see the paper 
by N.F. Dreisziger. 



bombed Kassa, Munkacs and Raho, thereby attempting to drag 
Hungary, the unwilling satellite, into the war. Hungary's 
military leaders made the most of this opportunity to force the 
civilian government to declare a state of war against the Soviet 
Union claiming that Soviet warplanes did the bombing. The 
question was whether this invented explanation conformed to 
reality. 

In September, 1941, two months after the bombing, I 
personally met the then Captain Adam Krudy, an eyewitness to 
the incident, in the home of a distant relative of his (at 4 
Podmaniczky Street, Budapest). Krudy adamantly insisted that 
German warplanes had carried out the bombing. His statement 
sounded logical, however, I still remember questioning the 
preciseness of his eyewitness account. It should be noted that the 
bombing incident remained a much-discussed topic in Hungary 
and the civilian population overwhelmingly regarded the official 
stand as at least questionable. 

Between October 1943 and March 1944, I frequently met with 
several members of the Slovak delegation negotiating in 
Budapest. Interestingly, the name of one delegate was Ladislav 
(Laszlo) Bardossy from Bratislava. A few of them claimed 
indirect and very limited knowledge of the bombers taking off 
f rom an airfield located in Slovakia. With a great deal of 
uncertainty, they mentioned the Spisska Nova Ves airfield. In 
the first year of Slovakia's independence (1938), this airfield had 
been bombed by Hungarian warplanes which caused strong 
anti-Hungarian sentiment across Slovakia. I tried to meet with 
high-ranking Slovak officers who served in Spisska Nova Ves at 
the time of the Kassa bombing. I knew about one who had been 
stationed in that town then and whom I had met frequently in 
Bratislava between June 1946 and November 1948: a certain 
Doctor J.P. At the time of the Kassa incident he had been a 
lieutenent-colonel and Chief of the Medical Staff of the Army of 
the Republic of Slovakia and had been stationed officially in 
Spisska Nova Ves. He related that a few high-ranking Slovak 
officers also knew about the German warplanes taking off from 
Spisska Nova Ves airfield with orders to strike nearby towns 
recovered by Hungary in 1938 through the Vienna Award of that 
year. 

I tried to confirm this explanation of the Kassa mystery by 
establishing contact with knowledgeable Slovak military and 



civilian individuals. Among them was Dr. Jan Spisiak, Slovakia's 
one-time envoy to Budapest. He always gave evasive answers. 

V 

Another was General Ferdinand Catlos, Minister of Defense of 
Slovakia. When he returned from Soviet captivity in 1948, I 
approached him in Bratislava through an intermediary who was 
a mutual friend, but General Catlos was unwilling to answer my 
relevant questions in any form. 

Finally, I would like to attach an epilogue to the event. In light 
of German-Hungarian military cooperation between the June 26, 
1941 bombing and the March 19, 1944 German occupation of 
Hungary, it is clear that even without the bombing of Kassa, 
Hungary sooner or later would have been forced to join Germany 
in its war on the Soviet Union. Germany as a totalitarian great 
power had all the means to impose its will on small nations like 
Hungary, Slovakia or Rumania —especially in times of crisis. It 
would have been the case all the more since Germany's 
adversaries, the Western great powers, happened to be 
disinterested observers at the outset of Germany's eastward 
expansion. Lord Halifax, British Foreign Secretary of that 
period well-summarized the Western attitude toward Germany 
and the small powers alike in his November 1st, 1938 statement 
"It is one thing to allow German expansion in Central Europe, 
which to my mind is a normal and natural thing, but we must be 
able to resist German expansion in Western Europe or else our 

u 27 whole position is undermined." 
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The Kassa Bombing: 
The Riddle of Adam Krudy * 

N.F. Dreisziger 

Just as most people associate the assassination of Archduke 
Francis Ferdinand at Sarajevo in 1914 with the outbreak of the 
First World War, Hungarians connect the Kassa bombings of 
1941 with their country's involvement in World War II. But the 
air-raid of June 26, 1941 is notable not only for serving as the 
immediate prelude to Hungary's entry into the war, it is also 
remarkable for being one of the most perplexing mysteries of 
modern Hungarian history. Not surprisingly, the event has 
assumed an important place in historical writings on Hungary on 
both sides of the Iron Curtain. 

At the risk of perpetrating an oversimplification, the 
communist historiography of the Kassa incident might be 
described as being heavily influenced by "official interpretation," 
while Western writings on the subject are characterized by widely 
divergent speculations often based on peripheral source materi-
als. With historians in Hungary and other Iron Curtain countries 
rarely feeling free to question the official line, and historians in 
the West lacking access to some of the pertinent archival 
material, it is not surprising that progress in the unravelling of 
the riddles of the Kassa bombing has been slow. 

The search for the culprits has been further complicated by the 
fact that, ever since the summer of 1941, there seem to have been 
persistent and deliberate efforts to hide or distort the truth in 
connection with the raid. That it should be so is not surprising 
given the event's close connection to the question of Hungary's 
war-guilt. Historians hitherto have tended to concentrate their 

*An earlier version of this paper, entitled "The 'German 
Bombing of Kassa: A Communist Plot? A Fascist Conspiracy? 
Or Adam Krudy the Double Agent?" was presented at the annual 
convention of the American Association for the Advancement 
of Slavic Studies, In Washingon, D.C., in October, 1982. 



efforts on finding evidence for a plot behind the bombing. This 
paper will deal mainly with the conspiracies which seem to have 
been committed by those who have attempted to explain the 
incident. In particular, it will try to offer a possible —or at least a 
plausible —explanation for the changing accounts of the raid that 
have been advanced at various times by the late Adam Krudy, the 
raid's best-known eyewitness. Admittedly, an understanding of 
the mystery posed by Krudy will not solve the larger riddle, who 
bombed Kassa and why, but it might reduce the confusion faced 
by historians who wish to arrive at the truth. Exposing the secret 
of Adam Krudy might also suggest that there has been more 
intrigue, deception and double-dealing connected to the Kassa 
story than meets the eye or has been suspected hitherto. 

Hungarian Policies and Intentions in June, 1941 

There can be no denial of the fact that in the months before June 
of 1941 countervailing and often contradictory tendencies existed 
in Hungarian foreign policy on the dual question of relations with 
Germany and participation in the war. As has been pointed out 
in other studies in this volume and in publications elsewhere, 
elements of Hungary's leadership wished to avoid close collabora-
tion with Nazi Germany, especially in the spreading military 
conflict. A few civilian and several military leaders thought 
otherwise. Still others vacillated and often allowed their feelings 
on this crucial issue to be influenced by daily developments. 
During the early years of German expansion, in particular during 
much of 1938, the advocates of non-involvement in Hitler's 
ventures possessed a definite upper-hand in Budapest.1 But as 
Hitler scored his stunning victories, the opponents of a 
pro-German orientation saw their numbers and influence decline 
in Hungary. As has been mentioned in Professor Wagner's study, 
Kalman Kanya had to be removed from the direction of 
Hungarian foreign policy late in 1938. The influence wielded by 
the conservative statesman Istvan Bethlen declined by 1940 when 
his 1939 prediction for an early collapse of Nazi Germany failed 
to materialize. And Pal Teleki committed suicide when, in April 
of 1941, he felt that his country could no longer retain the good 
will of Great Britain in view of the inevitable Hungarian 
complicity in the German invasion of Yugoslavia. Notwithstand-
ing these losses, in the weeks before the fateful events of late June, 



1941, Hungary's civilian leadership continued its policy of 
non-involvement in the European war. As is well known, the 
repeated pleas of General Henrik Werth, the Chief of the 
Hungarian General Staff, for a Hungarian-German military 
alliance, were firmly refused, and the government continued to 
maintain its stand for a while even after the start of the German 
invasion of Russia on the 22nd. 2 But soon enormous pressure 
was exerted on the government to change its course. Pro-Nazi 
groups within the country clamoured for a show of solidarity with 
the "great crusade" against Bolshevism. Warning came from 
Rome that Hungary's inaction might have harmful conse-
quences. Slovakia also joined the war against the U.S.S.R., 
leaving Hungary as the only East Central European state not to 
have done so. But more important was still a message received 
from Germany to the effect that if Hungary wanted to participate 
in the campaign against Russia, she would have to join 
immediately and voluntarily. 3 The message was delivered in 
"plain and emphatic" language by General Kurt Himer, the 
German High Command's representative in Hungary, to General 
Werth who passed it on to Premier Laszlo Bardossy. Evidently 
disturbed by developments, Bardossy summoned Otto von 
Erdmannsdorff, the German Minister to Hungary, for an 
interview and told him that the matter of Hungary's participation 
was up to the country's civilian government to decide. If 
Germany desired Hungary's assistance she would have to request 
it through the regular diplomatic channels. 4 

The Hungarian Premier's response to the German demand 
deserves special attention. There may be historians who would 
dismiss it as political posturing, or even an attempt to extract 
concessions from Germany in return for Hungarian participa-
tion. But it is doubtful if Bardossy could really expect Hitler 
practically to beg for Hungary's assistance, especially when all of 
Germany's other "friends" had offered their help voluntarily. 
Bardossy's motives were probably different. In telling the 
Germans that Hungary's government would consider the question 
of participation in the war if Germany had asked for this 
officially, the Premier probably wanted to avoid his country's 
involvement in the war without having to admit openly that 
Hungary did not want to participate. Three times during the 
past three years Hitler had moved or was about to move against 
one of Hungary's neighbours, and three times the Hungarian 



leaders proved most reluctant —on two occasions they had in fact 
told Hitler in advance that they would not join him in a war. 
Taking Hitler's temper and power into consideration, Bardossy 
could not tell the Germans for a third time that Hungary wished 
to stay out of the conflict, but he hoped to accomplish this 
through requesting what the Germans had promised not to do: 
ask for Hungarian help formally. 

Because of the Kassa bombing, Bardossy could not realize his 
hope. He had been under tremendous pressure to change his 
policy, and the report about the air raids in Hungary near the 
Soviet border unnerved him, just as they unnerved Horthy, the 
elderly head-of-state. 5 Interestingly, there is evidence to the 
effect that when Bardossy was told of the "Soviet attack," he 
immediately jumped to the conclusion that the attackers must 
have been German provocateurs, determined to force Hungary 
into the war. Bardossy seems to have concluded that if the 
Germans were willing to go to such extremes to have their way, 
resistance was useless, and Hungary better accept the inevitable 
and join the war at once. 6 

Were the Russians the Culprits, after all? 

Although Bardossy's first reaction to the bombing was the same 
that was accepted in most circles later—that the bombing was a 
German plot to force the hands of the Hungarian government —it 
is by no means certain that it was the correct explanation of the 
raid. Undoubtedly, the Germans had an interest in involving 
Hungary in the war, or may have been put up to the plot by 
Hungarians desirous of their country's participation in the war. 
The Germans also had the means to carry out the raid, though 
not so easily as believers of the conspiracy explanation suggest. In 
fact, a host of arguments can be brought up against this theory. 
The most weighty is the complete lack of direct evidence. 
Traditionally, the testimony of three men has been cited as being 
more or less direct proof of the "German plot" theory. These 
men are Istvan Ujszaszy, Rudolph Bamler and Adam Krudy. 
Ujszaszy's and Bamler's revelations have been discussed in 
another par t of this volume (as well as in other publications) and 
Krudy's accounts (and some other conservative sources) will be 
analyzed later. The fact is that none of these testimonies prove 
anything in connection with the incident, and no other direct 



evidence has surfaced in the decades of search for proof. There is 
some circumstantial evidence—the best and most recent 
presented in this volume —but there is no concrete proof. 

Another problem with the conspiracy theory is the fact that the 
raid could not have been carried out by the Germans without 
much circumspection and extensive preparations. First of all it 
was necessary for the perpetrators to obtain planes that could be 
taken for Russian ones. Second, the conspirators had to obtain 
bombs of Russian manufacture. Third, they had to mount these 
bombs on their planes, a complicated task, as German bombers 
in those days did not have bomb-racks capable of holding 
Russian bombs. In fact, it seems that the bombs dropped on 
Kassa were 100 kg bombs while the standard stock of the 
Luftwaffe were the 50 and 250 kg bombs. 7 Last but not least, 
just before the raid (and right after its completion) the markings 
of the planes had to be changed. To put it briefly, much effort 
was needed for the preparation (and the subsequent cover-up) of 
such a raid, and undoubtedly many people had to be involved —a 
minimum of nine for the air crews alone. It seems hardly 
believable that not one of those party to the preparation and 
execution of the plot has come forth to tell the truth in the more 
than four decades since 1941. 

It should also be kept in mind that a secret operation on the 
scale of the Kassa bombing was quite risky. Even if the main 
requirements of the mission —the appropriate planes, the 
Russian bombs, the alterations to the bomb-racks, the changing 
of the markings —had been met, identification was still possible 
as the motors in the planes or the sound they produced could 
hardly have been changed. Then there was the chance that one 
or more of the aircraft might be shot down or would have an 
accident.8 In summary, it seems incredible that a provocation 
of this kind would be carried out in broad daylight against a 
target swarming with military personnel (Kassa served as a 
divisional headquarters for the Hungarian army, and had an Air 
Force school). 

Lacking positive proof for their theory, some advocates of the 
conspiracy explanation have argued that the attackers must have 
been German, since only Germany had a motive for the raid and 
the means to carry it out. In this connection the late C.A. 
Macartney came up with a seemingly ingenious explanation, 
according to which the culprits were neither German nor 



Russian, but Slovak pilots —flying stolen German planes —on 
their way to the Soviet Union. 9 This hypothesis is interesting but 
there are several problems with it, the foremost being the "stolen" 
planes and the Russian bombs. And Slovak pilots could hardly 
have carried out the raid in their own planes as their country's air 
force was equipped almost exclusively with aircraft that were very 
different in appearance from the ones seen above Kassa during 
the raid.1 0 With the "Slovak explanation" disposed of, we may 
ask the questions could the Russians have had a reason for staging 
the attack and did they have the means to carry it out? 

On innumerable occasions these questions have been answered 
in the negative. Actually, the first of these questions is not of 
great importance. Many bombings were carried out during the 
war against unintended targets, as Canadian soldiers fighting in 
northern France as well as the citizens of Schaffhousen in 
Switzerland found out. But there might have even been a motive 
for a Soviet raid against Hungary. Anyone who has examined the 
diplomatic exchanges between Budapest and Moscow in the days 
before the Kassa raid will realize that just before the event 
Hungary had —quite unintentionally — delivered an affront to the 
Kremlin. The fact is that through Jozsef Kristoffy, the 
Hungarian Minister in Moscow, the Soviets had made a friendly 
overture aimed to buy Hungarian neutrality but as Kristoffy's 
message was late in arriving in Budapest, all the Russians got in 
reply was the severance of diplomatic relations by Hungary. 11 

And if this was not a possible cause for the Soviets' action, then 
there is the possibility that they may have wished to retaliate for 
the Slovak declaration of war on them on the 25th. This writer 
has suggested in an earlier study that the raid on Kassa might 
have been aimed at Slovakia but hit a Hungarian target through 
a misunderstanding.12 

There remains the more important question whether the 
Soviets had the means of attacking targets in foreign territory 
such as Slovakia or Hungary. This question has rarely been asked 
by historians examining the Kassa incident probably because it 
has been generally presumed that by the 26 th of June the Red Air 
Force had suffered irreparable losses and was incapable of 
offensive action. The facts seem to contradict such assumptions 
however. First of all, the Soviet Air Force on the southern front 
received minimal damage in the initial German onslaught and 
was considered to be "very strong" by the German High 



Command in the first days of the German advance.13 Indeed, it 
has been suggested that the bulk of Russian air power was lost not 
in the Luftwaffe assault of the 22nd of June, but in the massive 
and reckless Russian aerial counteroffensive that Moscow ordered 
after it became evident that the Germans' move of the 22nd was 
not a "provocation" as Stalin had first suspected, but a full-scale 
invasion.14 

From the above it can be safely concluded that it is not at all 
impossible that the raid was the work of the Russians, intended 
probably against Slovakia. As has been mentioned, this 
possibility has been consistently denied in Hungary until 
recently.15 In a sense then, Hungarian historians —consciously 
or unconsciously, willingly or unwillingly —have been part of a 
conspiracy of silence concerning some of the evidence available in 
connection with the raid. They can be said to have been party to 
a plot to blame the bombing on the forces of Nazism. The 
originator of this communist conspiracy seems to have been none 
other than Matyas Rakosi himself, broadcasting into wartime 
Hungary from the U.S.S.R. 16 

Conservative Hungarian Explanations 

As has been mentioned, the conspiracy theory of the bombing has 
been accepted by Horthy, and many other members of Hungary's 
wartime elite. It is important to note, however, that there are a 
few former members of the old regime that reject this theory, 
while others have offered accounts that differ substantially from 
those held in communist Hungary. Among those rejecting the 
possibility that the culprits might have been German (or other) 
conspirators are two of the authors of the three-volume history of 
Hungary's interwar and wartime military that had been prepared 
in exile under the direction of the General Lajos Veress. 17 

Another emigre who offers a different perspective on the events of 
the 26th June, 1941, is Antal Ullein-Reviczky. This man, who in 
his capacity of Chief of the Press Bureau was in repeated contact 
with Bardossy on that fateful day, tells that the Premier suspected 
that German mischief may have been behind the bombing, but 
had no direct information to that effect. 18 Another former 
member of Hungary's wartime government, Vilmos Nagybaczoni 
Nagy, seems to have been also unaware of the "Krudy message" 
business at the time he published his memoirs soon after the end 



of the war. 19 Still other emigre commentators, writing much 
later, refuse to take sides on the question whether the raid was a 
conspiracy or an act of aggression (perhaps unintentional) on the 
part of the Russians. 20 

The majority of the former members of Hungary's wartime 
establishment, however, endorse the "conspiracy theory." One of 
them is Geza Lakatos, whose recollections have appeared only 
recently under the title Ahogyan en lattarn (As I Saw It). Great 
expectations might have been attached to Lakatos' account. 
First of all, he was an important and tragic figure of wartime 
Hungary's history as Premier in the fall of 1944 he was assigned 
the task of achieving Hungary's defection from the Axis camp, an 
attempt which was doomed to failure from the start. More 
important from our point of view, is the fact that for quite some 
time after the summer of 1941, Lakatos had been divisional 
commander in Kassa, a posting which should have enabled him 
to receive useful official or unofficial information regarding the 
Kassa raid. Nevertheless, his account of the incident is 
disappointing. Basically he accepts the current official 
Hungarian explanation of the event and cites the testimony of 
"Colonel Krudy." Lakatos also tells that before this version 
gained general acceptance, certain Hungarian sources attributed 
the bombing to a Czech officer in the Soviet air force who had 
been fired from his job in the Kassa post office when the city had 
been returned to Hungary by the First Vienna Award of the fall 
of 1938 —an unlikely story. The only interesting comment 
Lakatos makes about the whole matter is that in July of 1941 
Werth had told him confidentially that the Kassa bombing had 
come "very handy" for him. 21 

It would probably be safe to assume that Lakatos, as well as 
most other Hungarian memoir writers of the past three decades, 
have been influenced by what they had considered to be an 
accepted article of fai th regarding the Kassa incident. Horthy 
had spoken on the matter , historians in Hungary were at one with 
him, and the majority of historians in the West had also endorsed 
their interpretations. Under the circumstances it is evident that 
reminiscences written in the past three decades are not reliable 
sources of information on the subject. We may ask the question 
whether there are any conservative, i.e., non-communist sources 
predating the Horthy memoirs that endorse the conspiracy 
theory—along with references to the testimony of Krudy and his 



supposed message to Bardossy? As has been seen, neither 
Ullein-Reviczky's nor Nagybaczoni Nagy's work qualify in this 
category. Apparently, the only account that does, is the 
unpublished manuscript of Domonkos Szent Ivanyi. This massive 
work, in part a collection of documents and in part a semi-official 
account of Hungary's role in the Second World War, was started 
soon after the war's outbreak. Its aim, apparently, had been to 
show Hungary in a favourable light to postwar audiences. The 
work attributes the Kassa conspiracy to Hungarian and German 
military circles, working behind the backs of Horthy and the 
Hungarian government. The manuscript also refers to Krudy's 
letter to Bardossy about the Kassa bombing. 22 

The conservatives' case for the theory of the "German 
bombing" of Kassa rests really on only two sources: the Horthy 
memoirs, and the war-time writings of Szent Ivanyi. But we may 
ask the question, where did these two authors obtain their 
information? Obviously, this is an important question and we are 
fortunate to know the answer. Horthy himself reveals that he 
gained his knowledge of the events concerning the Bardossy 
decision to enter the war against Russia from Istvan Barczy, 
Hungary's Permanent Under-Secretary of State at the time.23 

And before Szent Ivanyi died in Western exile, he was asked 
where he had obtained his information about the same events. 
His answer was that he had "heard it" from none other than the 
same Istvan Barczy.24 It seems then that, as far as the 
conservatives are concerned, the whole business of the German 
comspiracy theory derives from one single person. If this is 
indeed the case, then we may ask whether it is possible that this 
man had certain personal or political motives in spreading such 
information? To speculate on this possibility it is necessary first 
to examine certain developments in Hungary in the months that 
followed the Kassa raid. 

The Dismissal of Bardossy 

As has been mentioned, in the afternoon of the 26th of June 
Hungary's authorities —as well as newspapers —pronounced the 
Kassa bombing to be the work of the Russians. This conclusion 
was reached in Budapest as a result of reports that had come 
from Kassa through military channels —civilian communications 
having been disrupted by the raid for many hours. This was the 



"official" explanation. How various Hungarian leaders ex-
plained the event to themselves and their most trustworthy 
friends is a matter of conjecture. As has been mentioned, 
Bardossy had suspected the Germans right from the start. There 
is no concrete evidence concerning the views of others, but as 
resentment against the Germans grew in Hungary, the climate 
became receptive to the acceptance of beliefs such as Bardossy's. 

That the German alliance was unpopular with a large portion 
of Hungary's elite (as well as her people), is illustrated by 
developments in the aftermath of the country's entry into the 
war. It seems that no sooner had the decision to join the war been 
made, the country's leaders began making efforts to diminish if 
not to dismantle their newest entanglement. True , lip-service 
continued to be paid to German-Hungarian friendship, and the 
Germans were given all kinds of "reasons" why Hungarian 
soldiers were needed more at home than in Russia. But the basic 
tenet of policy became the lessening of military involvement. 25 

General Werth was unhappy with these trends in government 
policy and objected to them. He was dismissed in September. 
Both he, and Dezso Laszlo, the pro-German Chief of the General 
Staff's Operational Section, were replaced by men who were more 
in tune with their civilian superiors' attitudes.26 . 

Werth's dismissal, coming as it did long before the possibility 
of German defeat in the war became evident, has puzzled 
historians. It has been seen as a "reversal" of Hungarian 
policy.27 Rather than being a major shift in policy, the 
dismissal of Werth represents a continuity in Hungarian attitudes 
to the issue of involvement in the war. Most of Hungary's leaders 
had been averse to involvement before 26 June 1941, and they 
remained averse to the idea later. Their aversion only grew as the 
country was becoming committed to Germany more and more, 
and as circumstances forced them to pretend increasing 
enthusiasm about a cause they did not really believe in. It was 
under these circumstances that another important development 
took place in Hungary early in 1942: the dismissal of Bardossy 
and his replacement by Miklos Kallay, a man with even fewer 
pro-German sympathies. 

Bardossy's demise became inevitable when, in the eyes of 
Regent Horthy and his closest advisers, he came to symbolize 
Hungary's deeper and deeper involvement in the war. Horthy in 
particular felt that Bardossy had committed himself to the 



German line more than was necessary and desirable. Professor 
Macartney aptly explained that, in blaming Bardossy for the 
country's involvement in the war, Horthy unconsciously tried to 
silence "a voice of inner self-reproach...by putting the blame on 
someone else."28 After the war Horthy accused Bardossy of 
withholding from him vital information during the crises of late 
June, 1941, including the report about the "German bombing" of 
Kassa from Krudy.2 9 How Horthy came to the conclusion that 
Bardossy had betrayed him cannot be ascertained exactly. But 
one possible explanation can be advanced from a careful 
re-examination of the story of Adam Krudy, the star witness of 
the Kassa raid. 

The Secret of Adam Krudy 

Most historians of wartime Hungary know Adam Krudy as the 
Hungarian air force officer who had witnessed the Kassa 
bombing and has claimed ever since that the perpetrators had 
been Germans. The most commonly known account of the raid 
by Krudy goes something like this: 

In the early afternoon of the 26th, Krudy was at the 
Kassa airfield. Shortly after one o'clock he noticed 
four planes approaching. They flew in a "German 
formation" and bore the "yellow markings of Axis 
aircraft." After circling the city, they dropped their 
bombs on the centre of the city. With two of his 
comrades, Krudy took to the air with their own aircraft 
and managed to get close enough to the attackers to 
determine that they were German-made Heinkel 111 
twin-engined bombers. On returning, Krudy made 
attempts to report his findings to his military superiors. 
To make sure that his message was not lost or 
disregarded by the military, he contacted Prime 
Minister Bardossy and informed him that the attack-
ing aircraft were German and bore Axis markings. 3° 

Many questions come to mind in connection with this account. 
Why would the attackers, if they were really German, fly in a 
"German formation" and have markings that betrayed their 
identity? How could planes parked on a runway catch up with 
ones already departing the scene? And there are other problems 
as well. Most witnesses to the Kassa incident reported seeing 
three planes, the German formation Krudy mentioned involves 



four. "Yellow" markings, allegedly seen by Krudy, were not the 
markings of Axis aircraft, but those of all military training craft 
in Europe at the time. The Hungarian military at Kassa did not 
have fighter planes which could catch up with Heinkel 111 
aircraft, in fact there were no Hungarian fighter planes at Kassa 
at all. What training craft there were sat on the runways low on 
fuel, and Krudy and his men did not even try to take to the air. 

The question may be asked at this point if Krudy's story is 
obviously false, what is the truth? The precise answer to this 
query may never be known. The actions of statesmen and 
diplomats can often be traced fairly accurately even from the 
distance of several decades, but those of low-ranked people 
cannot be documented. Nevertheless, some information has 
surfaced on Adam Krudy and it is both unexpected and 
intriguing. 

In June of 1941 Krudy was a young captain, a flight instructor 
with the Hungarian Air Force Academy at Kassa. The raid 
found him at the academy's airfield, on the southern outskirts of 
the city.sl He and his colleagues had just returned from the 
morning's training flights and were about to drive into town for 
lunch. Their planes sat unserviced on the runways. The 
appearance of unexpected aircraft did not cause particular alarm 
at the airfield, and some of the men present even assumed that 
the planes were coming to land: exactly twenty-four hours earlier 
two German military aircraft had made an unscheduled 
stop-over at Kassa. The approaching planes appeared strange, 
however, as no one at the airfield could recognize their type or 
manufacture. When the men realized that the planes came to 
bomb the city, they sounded the air-raid siren and opened fire on 
the attackers. Giving chase to them with unserviced training 
craft was a useless proposition so, with the attacking planes gone 
unscathed, Krudy and another of the instructors, Jeno Csirke, 
drove into Kassa to inspect the damage and to report their 
observations to their superiors at the Air Force Academy's 
headquarters. 

In the raid, the local Post and Telegraph Office was heavily 
damaged and civilian telecommunications were put out of action 
until after midnight. When the lines were restored, a request 
came from the Premier's office in Budapest for an air force 
officer who had witnessed the bombing. Csirke was summoned, 
as he lived closest. He was asked to describe the events and say 



whether the planes were German or not. He replied that the 
planes had come from the East, had dropped their bombs and 
had been fired on as they departed. To the specific question 
whether the planes were German, Csirke answered that they were 
definitely not of German manufacture. 

This is the story of the events of the 26th at the Kassa airfield as 
reconstructed from the testimony of Jeno Csirke (known later in 
Montreal as Eugene Chirke), Krudy's colleague and the man 
whom Krudy had named as having been one of those who 
accompanied him on the flight which resulted in the positive 
identification of the attackers. Csirke's story is corroborated in 
some of its details by other witnesses. 32 Perhaps this hitherto 
little-known version would accomplish little, had Krudy not been 
telling so many transparent lies. But given the nature of Krudy's 
testimony, the above version certainly appears more credible. 
There is another aspect to the Csirke version, something which is 
more difficult to corroborate. According to Csirke, no one at the 
airfield, not even Krudy, identified the planes as German at the 
time. Krudy has claimed otherwise in all of his public statements 
(given after the war) and his private conversations (the earliest of 
these we know about took place in September of 1941, and the 
latest, three decades later, not long before his death).3 3 

When the war was over, it became possible for Krudy to reveal 
his version of the Kassa raid publicly. One would expect that he 
would have been invited to testify at the war-crimes trial of 
Premier Bardossy, but this does not seem to have been the case. 
As far as this writer knows, Krudy went public with his story in 
the popular periodical Kepes Figyelo (Illustrated Observer), early 
in 1946 . 34 We cannot know how accurately Krudy's words were 
reported in this publication however, there does not seem to have 
been reasons for any deliberate misrepresentation of the "facts" 
he was trying to convey. 

The Kepes Figyelo version of Krudy's account goes like this: At 
the time of the appearance of the planes, Krudy was with two of 
his mechanics at the Kassa airfield. They immediately realized 
that the planes were German, as they flew in a "foursome" 
formation and had yellow markings. When the bombing began, 
Krudy immediately phoned the headquarters of the Air Force 
Academy and then proceeded to write an official report on the 
incident. When his report was not forwarded to the "appropriate 
authorities," he wrote a letter to Premier Bardossy telling him 



that not Russian but German planes bombed the city, and that 
the official investigation gave a false account. Krudy was hoping 
that the declaration of war might be reversed as a result of his 
letter. There is another piece of interesting information in this 
version of the Kassa raid: Krudy tells that after the bombing he 
was reproached by Hungarian military authorities for having 
failed to take to the air for the purpose of giving chase to the 
attackers. 35 

Apart from a few inherent contradictions and inaccuracies, 
this version of the raid is still plausible. A great change in this 
respect seems to have taken place by the 1950s when communist 
historians began exploring the incident, usually in the light of 
Krudy's new and more detailed accounts. It was at this time that 
the by now familiar communist explanation of the Kassa 
bombing began emerging. As has been mentioned, this involved 
the story of Krudy and his colleagues (including Csirke) taking to 
the air, catching up with the attackers, and identifying 
them —beyond any doubt — as being German. These stories even 
talked of a phone call which Krudy made soon after the bombing 
to Premier Bardossy. 36 

Today, the total unreliability of Krudy's testimony is evident to 
the few Western historians who have examined the Kassa 
incident. 37 No one seems to have taken the effort, however, to 
try to explain Krudy's motives for telling transparent lies and, 
more importantly in our opinion, for changing his story in a 
substantial way twice since that fateful day in June of 1941. Of 
course, the riddle of Krudy may never be solved satisfactorily: 
perhaps he had an overactive imagination coupled with a desire 
to keep himself in the limelight. But there may have been other 
reasons — a method to his madness, so to speak. If we would have 
a case of an eyewitness who began blaming the incident on the 
Germans during the dark days of the Rakosi dictatorship, we 
would have a relatively easy task at guessing his motivation. In 
this period ex-officers of Hungary's wartime forces often faced 
persecution, and providing support for the communists' official 
interpretation of events could have helped to save a person from 
the fate of some of his less fortunate former comrades-in-arms. 
Still another explanation could be offered if Krudy came out with 
his story at the end of, or immediately after, the war. Evidently, 
during that period it would have been in the interest of Hungary's 
wartime elite to prove that the event that had prompted them to 



become involved in the war was the product of a vile conspiracy. 
Presumably, such a story would help to lessen the responsibility 
Hungary's leaders shouldered for their decision to join Hitler's 
campaign against the Soviets. Krudy's testimony, in particular, 
could have served the specific purpose of shifting some of the 
blame from Horthy's shoulders onto those of Bardossy. The fact 
that in their writings several members of Hungary's wartime elite 
paid special attention to Krudy's account, often exaggerating its 
significance, suggests that the Krudy story was indeed meant to 
serve such a purpose. But this still does not mean that it had been 
invented for this reason. In fact, there is evidence that the whole 
affair originated before there was any indication of Axis defeat, 
and served a different, though definitely political, objective. 

The clue is the message Krudy allegedly sent about the 
bombing to Bardossy. Secondary sources are especially confusing 
(and confused) about this. Some talk about a letter, others about 
a telegram, still others about a telephone message or even a direct 
telephone call. Unfortunately for the supporters of the 
"conspiracy theory," this whole business of the "message" is 
suspect. First of all, Bardossy spent the afternoon away from his 
office —first with the Regent and then in a cabinet meeting—not 
situations in which he could be interrupted by a phone call. 
Secondly, civilian telephone communications had been interrup-
ted by the bombing, and it is inconceivable that a captain would 
be allowed to use military lines to contact the country's civilian 
leader, especially to contradict the report of his own military 
superiors. Thirdly, in his first postwar public disclosure, Krudy 
talks not of a telephone message or a telegram, but a letter 
written to persuade Bardossy to reverse the decision to go to 
war. 38 As that decision had been announced on the 27th of 
June, Krudy could not have sent his letter on the 26th (and it 
could not have reached Bardossy until days later). 

Finally, it is quite probable that the so-called "Krudy 
message," even in a letter form, has never existed. To our 
knowledge, no historian has seen its original. All references to it 
can be traced to Krudy himself, or to the aforementioned works 
by Horthy and Szent Ivanyi. The latter two persons, as has been 
pointed out above, have heard about it from Barczy. We may 
now continue probing the question whether Barczy had any 
personal motives for telling a story which may not have been true? 
Was there anything in his background that would prompt him to 



do so? Unfortunately, these questions cannot be answered with 
certainty as we know little about him. We know, however, that 
he was a trusted advisor to Horthy in fact, one of his friends.39 

We also know that at the end of the war he bitterly denounced 
Bardossy and accused him, among other things, of tampering 
with the minutes of the Ministerial Council. And there is 
evidence that Barczy hated Bardossy already in the summer of 
1941. 40 One is tempted to conclude from all this that Barczy 
may have had an interest in convincing Horthy that Bardossy had 
been instrumental in prescipitating Hungary's entry into the war 
with the full knowledge that the Kassa bombing was a "German 
provocation." To what extent, if any, Bardossy's dismissal in 
early 1942 was the result of Barczy's (and Krudy's) whispering 
campaign, may never be known. That in the long run these men 
succeeded in thoroughly discrediting Bardossy in the eyes of the 
Regent —and in those of the Hungarian public —is certain. 41 

What is most unlikely to be known ever is whether there was any 
collusion between Barczy and Krudy in these machinations which 
seem to have been designed, first and foremost, to destroy the 
political fortunes of Bardossy. 

The theory that Krudy's allegations — rather than being simple 
hallucinations, or lies inspired by the communists —were part of 
some domestic intrigue within wartime Hungary's establishment, 
explains a surprising number of riddles in connection with the 
whole "Krudy testimony" business. It explains why this man, who 
according to his colleagues at first did not consider the attackers 
to be German, changed his mind later. It explains also the 
timing of his change-of-heart: not at the end of the war when it 
would have been more logical —and much safer —but just about 
the time some of Hungary's leaders, in particular, Horthy, began 
having serious second thoughts about the whole Russian 
adventure. And it explains above all why Krudy claims to have 
contacted Bardossy, and Bardossy only, among the members of 
Hungary's elite at the time. One would presume that if he really 
wanted his government to be aware of the facts, he would have 
made efforts to reach other leaders in Budapest as well; at least 
would have tried to contact Ferenc Krudy, his own illustrious and 
influential uncle.42 

The explanation offered here concerning the Krudy story 
might even account for the man's behaviour after the communist 
takeover in Hungary at the end of the 1940s. With the 



communists' accession to power, Krudy inevitably found himself 
in an awkward situation. His earlier testimony now ideally suited 
the purposes of his country's new masters. Krudy, undoubtedly a 
staunch believer in a Christian and conservative Hungary, must 
have been very unhappy about this turn of events, yet he could 
not retract his allegations. In his frustration, he decided on 
another approach. He would dress up his story in a way that 
would not arouse the suspicion of the communists, but would be 
seen as preposterous in the West and would help to discredit the 
official communist interpretation of the affair. Accordingly, he 
began talking about "taking to the air," "catching up" with the 
attackers, and so on. He even named Csirke as one of the persons 
who had accompanied him on this mission. All this was sheer non-
sense: a successful chase couldn't have been possible, it didn't 
take place, and Csirke was there (in Montreal) to testify to this 
effect. Krudy's ploy worked. Communist historians of the 1950s 
and 1960s seem to have endorsed, without reservations, his "new" 
and "more detailed" version of the story. Overnight, Krudy, the 
secret agent of wartime "Horthyite" intrigue, became the star 
witness of communist historiography. However, instead of doing 
that historiography a service, he bequeathed it only misinforma-
tion, as well as a legacy prejudicial to its reputation. 

The Kassa incident, which may or may not have been the result 
of a conspiracy, certainly seems to have given rise to intrigues by 
those who for one reason or another wanted certain explanations 
attached to it. The complete story of these historiographical 
conspiracies may never be known. Nevertheless, it seems certain 
that, if historians ever wish to start unravelling the mysteries 
surrounding the incident itself, they will have to be much more 
careful when they assess what has been said about this affair by 
everyone, and especially by its star witness, the perplexing and 
indubitably mischievous Adam Krudy. 
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